



Report

Building a stronger FE college workforce

How improving pay and working conditions can help support FE college teacher supply

National Foundation for Educational Research (NFER)





Building a stronger FE college workforce

How improving pay and working conditions can help support FE college teacher supply

Lillian Flemons, Dawson McLean, Suzanne Straw and Gillian Keightley

Published in September 2024 By the National Foundation for Educational Research, The Mere, Upton Park, Slough, Berkshire SL1 2DQ www.nfer.ac.uk

© 2024 National Foundation for Educational Research Registered Charity No. 313392

ISBN: 978-1-916567-17-7

How to cite this publication:

Flemons, L., McLean, D., Straw, S. and Keightley, G. (2024) Building a stronger FE college workforce: How improving pay and working conditions can help support FE college teacher supply. Slough: NFER.



Contents

Acknowledgements		1
Executive Summary		2
1	Introduction	7
1.1	Background and policy context	7
1.2	Motivation for this research	10
1.3	Methodology	11
1.4	Limitations	14
1.5	Structure of this report	15
2	FE recruitment and retention in Construction, Engineering and Digital	16
2.1	Motivations for entering and remaining in FE teaching	16
2.2	Recruitment challenges	19
2.3	Retention challenges	22
2.4	Staff shortages and implications	25
3	FE teacher pay in England and how it relates to other industries	29
3.1	FE teacher pay in England	29
3.2	Earnings disparities between FE and industry	34
3.3	Earnings disparities compared to other education occupations	40
4	Role of pay in FE recruitment challenges	42
5	Role of pay in FE retention challenges	46
6	Conclusions and recommendations	52
Recommendations		54



Acknowledgements

The research team would like to thank all the further education college staff members who kindly gave up their time to speak with us and to inform this research. We are so grateful for all the insights you shared; this report would not have been possible without you.

The authors would also like to thank Luke Bocock and Dr Ben Styles for their thoughtful feedback and the time they spent reviewing this work.

We are grateful to the colleagues at the Department for Education (Sean Milner in particular) who supported the work and helped us with arranging access to data from the FE Workforce Data Collection, which significantly strengthened some of the key findings in the report.

Finally, we would like to thank The Gatsby Charitable Foundation for funding and commissioning this project in such an important and understudied area of research.

This work contains statistical data from the Office for National Statistics (ONS), which is Crown Copyright. The use of the ONS statistical data in this work does not imply the endorsement of the ONS in relation to the interpretation or analysis of the statistical data. This work uses research datasets which may not exactly reproduce National Statistics aggregates.

Building a stronger FE college workforce	1



Executive Summary

Context and background

Further education (FE) plays a key part in the post-16 educational landscape in England in delivering technical and academic education that is vital to the country's supply of skilled workers. Yet, despite this importance, the sector has been facing significant challenges in recent years, including critical staff shortages in some subject areas. Data and research on FE teaching staff shortages, including their main causes, is limited. However, the available research points towards a deterioration in real-terms pay for FE teachers, and the resulting emergence of pay gaps with industry and teachers in other settings, as a likely contributor.

This research, commissioned by the Gatsby Foundation, utilised a mixed-methods research design to build upon existing literature and provide new insights on the FE workforce, including estimates of the magnitude of pay disparities between FE teaching and industry. The research also explores other factors that may impact on recruitment and retention, alongside pay.

As this was an exploratory research project, its scope was focussed specifically on the technical education routes where the research suggests both pay gaps for FE teachers relative to 'outside' industry occupations (Lake *et al.*, 2018) and unfilled vacancy rates are the highest (DfE, 2023c): (1) Construction and the built environment, (2) Engineering and manufacturing and (3) Digital.

The project involved the collection of interview data from teaching staff and heads of departments in our focus subjects working in general FE colleges. We then conducted analysis of secondary data to contextualise and support the main qualitative findings from the interview data. The primary data collection focussed specifically on FE colleges located in the North East, South East and the West Midlands as these regions cover a variety of different labour market contexts. Future research in this area could take a similar approach while expanding the focus of the study to consider other subject areas, types of institutions and/or regions.

Key findings

Overall, our research highlighted many of the positive aspects associated with teaching in FE colleges. Teachers and Heads of Department that we interviewed reflected on how teaching is inherently fulfilling. Some also mentioned a number of benefits that they viewed as attractive – primarily the substantial holiday allowance and pension, as well as the opportunity to work more locally and maintain a better work-life balance (particularly compared to the irregular hours of the Construction industry).

However, both our interviewees and the secondary data confirmed that recruiting and retaining sufficient numbers of high-quality FE teachers with the appropriate experience in Construction, Engineering and Digital is a significant challenge. Our findings showed that there are often numerous barriers standing in the way of people being willing and/or able to enter and remain in an FE teaching role.



Key Finding 1: The combination of skills shortages within Construction, Engineering and Digital and the pay differential with both industry and other education roles places FE at a disadvantage for both recruitment and retention.

Our interviewees reported perceiving earnings in FE teaching to be lower than what they would generally receive in industry. This perception was supported by the secondary data, which showed that median earnings for FE teachers tend to be lower than median earnings in industry.

We estimated that, in 2021, median earnings for full-time Engineering and Digital FE teachers were about 11 per cent lower than median earnings in relevant industry occupations, while median earnings for Construction FE teachers were about three per cent lower than in comparator occupations in industry.

Limitations to the data sources available to researchers meant that we were unable to consider self-employment earnings in our comparator occupations in industry. Data suggests that earnings can often be higher in self-employment than in employment in the Construction trades (Hudson Contract, 2023; ONS, 2024b), which could have led to an underestimation of the earnings gap for Construction teachers.

The size of the earnings gap depended on numerous factors such as an FE teacher's subject, region, level of experience and whether they would be self-employed in industry. However, the disparities were large overall and have grown significantly in the last decade.

Our research also suggested that, in 2021, FE teachers tended to earn 23 per cent less than those who work elsewhere in the education sector, similar to existing estimates of the gap in earnings relative to school teachers (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023). This was based on occupations that our interviewees reported FE teachers would commonly move into after leaving FE teaching (e.g. specialised technical training, HE and secondary schools).

Interviewees emphasised that the cost-of-living crisis has increased the significance of this pay gap as individuals are more reticent to take perceived financial risks.

Key Finding 2: The financial responsibilities of younger workers mean they are generally less able to take the pay cut to move from industry into FE, driving an ageing workforce. Interviewees reported that widening industry earnings disparities have made it more challenging to recruit new FE teachers from industry, particularly for potential recruits not already nearing the end of their careers. This contributes to an increasingly ageing workforce and worsening retention due to higher retirement rates.

Key Finding 3: FE salary bands are narrow, limiting opportunities for pay progression – particularly where unqualified teachers are recruited straight from industry at the top of the band to reduce the pay gap.

Interviewees reported that colleges often mitigated against low pay by recruiting teachers from industry at the top of the FE teacher pay scale, thereby limiting future pay progression. This was supported by the secondary data, which suggested that Construction and Engineering teachers with no prior experience in an FE teaching role tended to earn more than inexperienced teachers in other subjects, but also tended to hit an 'earnings ceiling' more quickly.



Placing new recruits at the top of the pay scale, alongside successive below-inflation pay rises for FE teachers over the last decade, has translated into lower pay progression in FE teaching than in industry. Our analysis showed that the earnings disparity between FE teaching and relevant occupations in industry was significantly larger when comparing top earners (i.e. those at the upper quartile of earnings) in FE teaching with top earners in industry. While it may be unrealistic for FE colleges to match the level of pay for top earners in industry, interviewees noted that the relative lack of progression opportunities in FE colleges compared to industry created challenges for retention, particularly for more experienced teaching staff.

Key Finding 4: Offering higher pay to support recruitment feeds poor retention by creating pay inequalities that lower staff morale.

Recruiting new staff from industry at the top of the FE teacher pay scale also affects the morale of existing staff. Interviewees reported that new recruits would often be paid the same as or more than experienced staff for the same role, negatively affecting the job satisfaction of their colleagues.

Key Finding 5: FE teachers consider their workload to be excessive and inappropriately centred on unfulfilling administrative work.

Interviewees reported that teaching staff have too many, and constantly changing, administrative responsibilities, contributing to an unmanageable, stressful and unfulfilling workload. This was often perceived to be a surprise for new recruits coming into teaching from industry. Several interviewees also emphasised that it is the relationship between workload and pay that is problematic – that is, that they are not adequately compensated for their level of responsibility and amount of work that they do. This feeds into poor retention, as well as a poor reputation of the role, exacerbating challenges around recruitment.

Key Finding 6: The pressures placed on new recruits with inadequate support drives high turnover in the initial period after entering the FE sector.

Some interviewees noted that, due to existing staff shortages, new recruits were often not provided with the level of support they needed to settle into their new role in FE. Data shows that FE teachers are most likely to leave teaching in the first few years of their career (DfE, 2021), which this lack of support could be contributing to.

Key Finding 7: Student behaviour and mental health can be a challenge for retaining new FE teachers, and this has been exacerbated by the pandemic.

Some interviewees reported that students' behaviour and mental health have deteriorated since the pandemic, which has added to the existing workload pressures for staff. This challenge then feeds into broader job dissatisfaction – particularly for those who felt they did not have the adequate support or tools to address the challenge.

Recommendations

Overall, our findings from this research show that the teacher supply challenge in FE is not dissimilar to that facing schools. However, the challenges in FE have been exacerbated by real-terms funding cuts and a historical lack of policy focus on the FE workforce. Our research therefore points towards several recommendations that could help address issues contributing to staff shortages.



Recommendation 1: We recommend that Government continue to increase funding to the FE sector to help colleges, at a minimum, match FE teacher pay with that of school teachers.

Our analysis shows that FE teacher pay has grown increasingly uncompetitive compared to both industry and teachers in other educational settings, which our interviewees reflected felt incommensurate with the level of workload and responsibility expected from them.

It is unlikely to be realistic or practical for FE colleges to match teacher pay with industry, due to the wide variety of jobs and significant variation in pay across sectors, working patterns and regions. However, our analysis shows that occupations in industry are not the only 'outside option' available to FE teachers looking to earn more outside of the profession. Many FE teachers leave their role to move into HE lecturer, specialised vocational instructor or state sector secondary teacher roles, where they can also often earn more.

Matching FE teacher pay with pay for teachers working in secondary schools, a role which interviewees perceived to involve a similar workload and level of responsibility, would therefore be a good starting point. Our analysis suggests that this would be an important contributor to addressing both the recruitment and retention challenge. However, this would require an increase in funding to the sector from Government to be affordable for colleges.

Recommendation 2: Colleges should consider how they can help recruit and retain more teaching staff from industry, by improving onboarding procedures for new staff and by better promoting the positive lifestyle benefits of the role to potential recruits. Colleges also have a role to play in helping to recruit and retain sufficient teaching staff. Our interviewees emphasised that teaching in FE brings many positive beyond when compared to industry, such as the satisfaction teachers receive from working with young people and, in comparison with some industries, better pension benefits, holidays and the ability to work locally.

These benefits can, to some degree, compensate for the pay cut that potential recruits may have to face if they leave industry for FE teaching. Therefore, colleges facing constraints on the salaries they are able to offer new recruits should consider how they can maximise use of the positive lifestyle benefits that the role can offer to aid in their recruitment of new teaching staff.

On the other hand, our interviewees also reflected varied practice in how colleges' recruitment procedures support new teaching staff, perceiving insufficient support as linked to high turnover for new recruits. Colleges should therefore consider if, and how, they can reform their recruitment and onboarding procedures to provide better support to new staff.

Recommendation 3: We recommend that Government devise a long-term evidence-based strategy and concrete resources to help reduce FE teacher workload, similar to what exists for schools. This strategy should be informed by further research on how improving working conditions can help support FE teacher supply, including by collecting qualitative and quantitative data on teacher workload.

Our research suggested that challenging working conditions (high workload, insufficient support for new staff members, student behaviour challenges, etc.), which can feel incommensurate with pay in the role, is a crucial contributor to poor retention.



The situation in FE is comparable to the state primary and secondary education sector, insofar as the challenge around working conditions has grown significantly worse post-pandemic. However, in contrast to the state primary and secondary education sector, there is an overall paucity of research on how working conditions impact FE teacher supply, as well as a lack of government guidance or support around how to address it. Indeed, while the Government now provides rich annual data on teacher workload for state-sector primary and secondary teachers (based on the Working Lives of Teachers and Leaders survey), there is no equivalent source of either quantitative or qualitative data on workload for FE teachers.

Understanding these challenges within the FE context is crucial, in order to take account of the additional complexities around industry-specific recruitment practices and the impact of the pandemic on the FE sector.

Collecting data on FE teacher workload should be part of the wider strategic focus on how tackling high workload in FE can help with recruitment and retention of staff. This should match the emphasis on data collection and support for primary and secondary teachers.

Recommendation 4: The long-awaited FE Workforce Data Collection is a welcome new source of data on the FE teaching workforce. We recommend that Government continue to support improvements to future waves of data.

While quantitative data to inform teacher supply policy has been well-established for primary and secondary education for over a decade, it has only recently become available for the FE teaching workforce. The long-awaited FE Workforce Data Collection (FEWDC) is a welcome new source of data on the FE teaching workforce, but there are still opportunities for further enhancements to ensure its longstanding value and ability to track trends over time.

For instance, achieving higher response rates would help improve the representativeness of the data, especially for vacancies. In addition, greater consistency and coverage in how roles, years of experience and other characteristics are coded in the data would help provide even more valuable information about how pay varies across the workforce.

Finally, the way in which staff members are identified in the data should be further developed to enable tracking of the same staff member over time, as well as the identification of staff members who work at multiple colleges. This will be essential for understanding the patterns of how staff work across different institutions and, once additional waves of data are available, for analysing retention rates. Improved staff identifiers are crucial to ensure the data has the potential to offer insights similar to those available for school teachers.



1 Introduction

1.1 Background and policy context

Further education (FE) plays a key part in the educational landscape in England in delivering technical and academic training to post-16 students. This is of critical importance given the ongoing and worsening skills shortages in England in many highly-skilled industries such as the construction trades (Winterbotham *et al.*, 2020). The technical skills training programmes provided by the FE sector are seen as one potential solution to the skills shortage challenge (Edge Foundation, 2023).

The FE sector also plays a key role in social mobility more generally, by helping students from disadvantaged backgrounds progress into the labour market and into higher education (HE). Around half of FE students are in the bottom two material deprivation index (MDI)¹ quintiles (DfE, 2022). Research shows that students from disadvantaged backgrounds are more likely to attend FE colleges than sixth form colleges, and those who do are more likely to continue into HE as compared to their disadvantaged sixth form peers (Lisauskaite *et al.*, 2021).

According to the Association of Colleges (AoC), in 2023 there were 225 FE institutions in England, the majority (158) of which were general FE colleges (Association of Colleges, 2023c). General FE colleges typically have a wide range of provision for both young people and adults, across a breadth of disciplines, and ranging from foundation learning to higher education. FE colleges typically deliver qualifications up to level 3 (e.g. A-levels and T-levels), but can also award qualifications at higher levels (e.g. Higher National Certificates (HNCs) and Higher National Diplomas (HNDs)). In addition, FE colleges play a key role in the delivery of apprenticeships, particularly at levels 2 and 3. The FE sector has been at the forefront of key reforms in technical education in recent years, such as the delivery of T-levels.

Despite the important role FE plays in post-16 education and training, the sector has been facing significant challenges in recent years, including teacher shortages. Data from the AoC shows that, in 2022, there were an estimated 6,000 vacancies for teaching and support staff at FE colleges, with an average of 30 unfilled vacancies per college (Association of Colleges, 2022).

Evidence indicates that these staff shortages have been driven partly by poor recruitment into FE. Data from the Education and Training Foundation (ETF), which ran the Department for Education's (DfE's) flagship Taking Teaching Further (TTF) FE teacher recruitment programme until 2022/23, suggested that recruitment into FE teaching training programmes was below target in each year the programme operated (Patel, 2023).

High leaving rates also drive FE teacher shortages. Data from the DfE shows that over half of the FE teachers who entered the profession in 2014/15 left within five years (DfE, 2021). This was 60 per cent higher than for primary and secondary school teachers who entered teaching in the same year (DfE, 2024c). Staff churn between institutions is also relatively high – data from the 2019 College Staff Survey shows that, among FE teachers leaders surveyed, 13 per cent had moved

¹ The MDI is a direct measure of poverty that reflects an individual's ability to afford a set of items deemed to be necessary for a minimum standard of living.



college within a year, and 46 per cent of movers had been in their original college for less than three years. This is higher churn than in HE but lower than for primary and secondary schools (Thornton *et al.*, 2020).

Research shows that, for school teachers, the competitiveness of pay compared to jobs outside of teaching is linked to recruitment and retention (Dolton and van der Klaauw, 1999; Hansen *et al.*, 2004). The same is likely to also hold true in FE, where falling FE teacher pay may be contributing to the recruitment and retention challenge.

Unlike in primary and secondary schools, pay for FE college teachers is not set directly by Government. Instead, the AoC provides recommendations on FE teacher pay to its member colleges, but colleges are responsible for setting pay scales themselves. The AoC bases its pay recommendations on the amount of funding Government commits to providing for FE each year alongside what the AoC deems to be generally affordable for college budgets.

Funding for the FE sector from Government has, however, fallen significantly in real terms in the last decade. In the 2023/24 academic year, Government funding per student in FE colleges is projected to be about £7,100. This is higher than for sixth-form colleges, mainly because FE colleges tend to have higher proportions of disadvantaged students and students studying technical subjects, which attract higher funding rates. However, FE college funding was eight per cent lower in real terms compared to 2013/14 – even after a significant increase in funding from 2020/21 (Drayton *et al.*, 2023).

The DfE have announced that 16-19 funding rates for students in 2024/25 are to rise by 1.9 per cent compared to 2023/24 (DfE, 2024a). However, analysis by the AoC suggests that this funding increase is likely to constitute an effective decrease in funding given the effect of inflation and a 40 hours per year increase in teaching time requirements for teachers (Association of Colleges, 2024b).

In line with this long-term real-terms decrease in funding to the FE sector, pay for FE college teachers has also fallen in real terms over the 2010s. For the 2023/24 academic year, the AoC recommended an FE teacher pay rise of 6.5 per cent (Association of Colleges, 2023a). This was the highest recommended pay rise in 15 years and matched the pay rise offered by the DfE to primary and secondary teachers (Drayton *et al.*, 2023). However, the AoC's 2023/24 pay recommendation has not reversed the cumulative deterioration in pay FE college teachers have experienced since 2010/11. Research shows that the AoC's recommended FE teacher pay has fallen by 18 per cent in real terms since 2010/11 (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023). Furthermore, the Government has accepted the recommendation to provide school teachers with a 5.5 per cent pay rise for the 2024/25 academic year, but this recommendation was not extended to college teachers (Patel, 2024).

Colleges are under no obligation to follow the AoC's guidance on pay, and existing evidence suggests that, between 2018/19 and 2020/21, about a third of FE colleges did not raise teacher pay at all (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023). Staff at a significant proportion of colleges may therefore have experienced a pay cut of more than 18 per cent in real terms over that period.



A real-terms deterioration in FE teacher pay has led to the emergence of pay gaps between teachers in FE and teachers in schools.² Research shows that, in 2022/23, median earnings for FE teachers were £7,000, or 21 per cent, lower than median earnings for state-sector school teachers (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023). This gap is likely to have been exacerbated both by the rise in teacher starting salaries to £30,000 (which took effect in 2023/24) and the 5.5 per cent teacher pay rise for 2024/25.

Research also suggests that pay gaps have emerged between FE teaching and industry, and are the largest for FE teachers in Construction, Engineering and Digital (Lake *et al.*, 2018). The existing literature in this area is limited, however, and does not provide robust estimates of the magnitude of industry pay disparities, nor does it explicitly draw any links between pay gaps and ongoing staff shortages in FE. Data from the DfE's FE Workforce Data Collection (FEWDC), published for the first time in 2023, also shows that unfilled vacancy rates in these subjects tend to be significantly higher than for other subjects, indicating that many colleges appear to struggle to recruit and retain sufficient numbers of teachers in these key subjects.

At the same time, colleges report that demand by students for courses in Construction, Engineering and Digital continues to grow, outstripping the capacity of many colleges to deliver training in these areas. Analysis shows that around half of colleges have introduced extra courses in Construction, Engineering and Digital subjects to meet demand, while other colleges report resorting to waiting lists for students to register on courses in these areas (Association of Colleges, 2023b).

The DfE has responded to shortages of FE teachers in these subjects by increasing the value of financial incentives to attract more people into teaching in the subjects most chronically in shortage. For instance, in 2023/24, eligible Mathematics, Science, Engineering and manufacturing and Computing trainees were able to receive a tax-free £29,000 bursary to cover their training cost, a £3,000 increase from the previous year (DfE, 2023b). Bursary increases have been shown to have a significant impact on secondary teacher recruitment (McLean, Tang and Worth, 2023) and while no robust evidence currently exists for the FE sector, it is likely that bursary increases will similarly also have a positive impact on FE teacher recruitment.

The DfE also announced that, in 2024/25, the Levelling Up Premium would be extended to FE teachers for the first time, with eligible FE teachers in the first five years of their careers teaching priority subjects in disadvantaged schools able to receive up to £6,000 per year tax free. The Levelling Up Premium is targeted towards subject areas which are deemed to be most in shortage, such as Construction, Engineering and manufacturing, Science and Mathematics (DfE, 2024b).

Pay is likely to be only one of many contributing factors to growing FE staff shortages. For example, research shows non-pay factors such as workload also have an impact on retention. Data from the University and College Union's (UCU) 2021 Workload Survey showed that staff in FE colleges reported that they performed two days of unpaid work every week, while 41.6 per cent of college staff described their workload as unmanageable (University and College Union, 2022).

² We use the term 'school teacher' in this report to refer to teachers in state primary or secondary schools. Independent schools are excluded from this.



Research shows that high workload is a key reason why school teachers leave the profession (Lynch *et al.*, 2016; Adams *et al.*, 2023). This is likely to hold true in the FE sector as well, contributing further to shortages of FE teaching staff.

Cost pressures for FE colleges, alongside falling Government funding for FE, led the AoC and Members of Parliament to call on the Government to review and improve 16-19 funding in the summer of 2023 (UK Parliament, 2023). The AoC published a series of reports in 2023 and 2024 outlining recommendations to Government to make the system 'fairer, more efficient and more effective' (Association of Colleges, 2023d, 2024a). In spring 2024, the AoC also published a series of detailed policy papers outlining recommendations across a number of topics, including workforce. The workforce recommendations included promoting broader knowledge of the FE workforce through strategic marketing, ensuring education is included as a priority sector in local skills improvement plans (LSIPs), closing the pay gap between FE teachers and school teachers, and providing more funding for staff development and up-skilling (Association of Colleges, 2024c).

In July 2023, Government announced a funding increase for FE colleges totalling £185 million and £285 million in the 2023/24 and 2024/25 financial years respectively (Education and Skills Funding Agency, 2023). The higher funding rates are intended to help support providers with teacher recruitment and retention and were provided to FE colleges alongside the £900 million additional funding allocated to schools to help with the costs of the 6.5 per cent pay award for school teachers.

The DfE has committed approximately £150 million per year to be used to double the rates of the Levelling Up Premium and to fund its expansion to cover all FE colleges in addition to state-sector schools (DfE, 2023a).

This additional funding may help to slow the slide in real-terms pay that FE teachers have experienced over the last decade, and therefore improve FE teacher recruitment and retention. However, it remains to be seen to what extent these reforms will help to improve the competitiveness of FE teacher pay.

1.2 Motivation for this research

Existing research into the FE teacher workforce is limited, and there is an even more limited evidence base on how FE teacher pay compares to pay in occupations outside of FE teaching. There is a clear need to address this gap to support a better understanding of the factors underpinning FE teacher shortages and, in particular, to highlight how pay may relate to staffing shortages.

The existing analysis on pay gaps has key methodological limitations and calls for further research in the area. This report, commissioned by the Gatsby Foundation, aims to build upon existing research to provide rich new insights on the FE workforce, including new estimates of the magnitude of pay disparities between FE teaching and industry. The research also explores the wider FE teacher workforce landscape to help contextualise how pay relates to other factors such as workload, which are also linked with recruitment and retention.

This is an exploratory research project, utilising a mixed-methods design. The research design involved gathering primary data to explore the main themes in the FE teacher supply landscape,



supported by extensive analysis of secondary data sources. We provide further details on the methodology for the project below.

1.3 Methodology

This mixed-methods research design combined primary data collection with analysis of secondary data sources. Secondary data sources focussing on the FE sector are sparse, so primary data is a crucial source of information about the experiences of FE teachers, in addition to helping to support and contextualise our secondary data analysis. We used the primary data collection to identify comparator occupations, to understand teachers' motivations to enter and stay in FE teaching and to determine how pay and other factors interacted with each other to affect overall teacher shortages.

Our primary data collection involved a sample of 61 FE college Heads of Department and teachers who may not necessarily be representative of FE teachers as a whole. We therefore used the secondary data analysis to assess whether the selection of 'comparator' occupations and perceptions of pay disparities with industry were generalisable to the wider population of FE teachers in our focus subjects and regions.

As this was an exploratory research project, its scope was focussed specifically on the subjects where the research suggests pay gaps for FE teachers relative to 'outside' industry occupations are the largest (Lake *et al.*, 2018) and where data indicates unfilled vacancies are the highest (DfE, 2023c): (1) Construction and the built environment, (2) Engineering and manufacturing and (3) Digital.

The primary data collection focussed on general FE colleges located in the North East, South East and the West Midlands. These three regions were chosen as they cover a variety of different labour market contexts across which industry earnings may vary. Future research in this area could involve using a similar approach while expanding the focus of the study to consider other subject areas, types of institutions and/or regions.

1.3.1 Primary data collection and analysis

We aimed to engage all FE colleges in the three regions in the study. Project stakeholders disseminated information about the research project to encourage engagement. We identified target colleges and potential interviewees via these networks and, where necessary, through additional internet and social media searches. We conducted semi-structured remote interviews via Microsoft Teams with teachers and Heads of Departments who agreed to participate in the research.

In total, we interviewed 34 teachers and 27 Heads of Department from Construction (and the Built Environment), Engineering (and Manufacturing) and Digital departments in 23 colleges. The number of teachers we interviewed was evenly spread across departments and regions. However, due to study recruitment challenges, we interviewed about three times as many Heads of Construction compared to the other two subject areas. We also interviewed significantly fewer Heads of Departments in the South East than in the other regions.



Most Heads of Departments that we interviewed had worked in FE for 10 or more years. FE experience for the teachers we interviewed varied, though the majority had between five and 15 years of experience. We discuss other key characteristics of the interviewees in more detail in Appendix A in the accompanying technical appendix published alongside this report.

Interviewees were asked about the benefits and drawbacks of working in FE, the roles they had undertaken or would consider in industry, and their views on FE teacher recruitment and retention more generally. The interview data was then analysed thematically using a combination of deductive and inductive coding.

Interview data was also used to develop the list of 'comparator' industry occupations for FE teaching - that is, roles that FE teachers in these three departments would commonly come from or move into. We asked interviewees to give the specific job roles in industry that they had come from or might go into if they considered leaving FE, as well as roles that former colleagues had transitioned into. The roles that interviewees reported were then matched to a Standard Occupational Classification (SOC) code, which played a key role in our analysis of earnings in comparator occupations.

1.3.2 Secondary data analysis

Analysis of secondary data on FE teacher pay and vacancies

We supported our qualitative analysis with quantitative analysis of data from the FEWDC. The first wave of FEWDC data (for the 2021/22 academic year) was published in summer 2023 and provides a valuable new source of quantitative data on the FE teacher workforce. The second wave of FEWDC data became available in summer 2024 after the analysis for this report had already been completed.

The FEWDC is split into three modules: covering teacher contracts, staff vacancies and colleges' governing bodies. We analysed the contracts module to provide supporting data on the characteristics and pay of FE teachers in the three focus subjects and to compare with other subjects.

We also used the FEWDC to show how FE teacher pay varied across numerous dimensions such as region, role and a teacher's years of FE and industry experience. Finally, we analysed the vacancies module to provide supporting data on how the average number of vacancies for teachers in our key focus subjects compared to other subjects and how the number of vacancies differed across regions.

While responding to the FEWDC is a statutory requirement, response rates were less than 100 per cent for all types of FE providers. For general FE colleges, the response rate for the staff survey was more than 97 per cent, which was sufficiently high to draw generalisable conclusions from the analysis. The DfE indicates, however, that the response rate for the vacancies survey for 2021/22 was about 74 per cent (DfE, 2023c). We therefore re-weighted the vacancies data to make it more representative of the general FE colleges who responded to the contracts module survey. Details on the re-weighting are provided in Appendix B in the accompanying technical appendix.

Alongside response rates, there were also some quality issues with other key variables used in the analysis. We discuss these issues in more detail in Appendix B.



Occupational transitions in the Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings data We used data from the Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings (ASHE) to cross-reference with feedback from interviewees about the occupations FE teachers often transitioned into and out of. Our analysis of the ASHE data helped to ensure that the list of 'comparator' occupations was representative of the wider population of FE teachers in both the focus departments and regions.

The ASHE is a survey dataset collected by the Office for National Statistics (ONS) which can be used to analyse flows of people into and out of different occupations. We provide more detail on the structure of the survey in Appendix B. At the time we undertook the analysis, ASHE data was available to us for the years 1997 to 2021. We used this full set of years to identify FE teachers using occupation and industry codes. See Appendix B for further details on how we identified FE teachers in the ASHE data.

Our main sample consisted of 3,451 FE teachers in the ASHE, of which we identified 1,144 who had left FE teaching and were working in another job within one year.³ We identified the occupations that were the most common for FE teachers to be working in during the two years after they left teaching, and which were the most common occupations that individuals were working in during the year prior to becoming an FE teacher. We reported the most common destination occupations at the three-digit SOC code level and compared this list of occupations to those reported by our interviewees. We did this separately by subject specialism where possible. However, the ASHE data does not record the subject specialism of FE teachers, so we inferred subject specialism where possible. There were considerable limitations to this approach, which we outline in more detail in Appendix B.

Earnings disparities between FE teaching and industry

To compare disparities in earnings between FE teaching and industry, we initially limited the range of comparator occupations to those reported to us by interviewees. We then added additional occupations to this list where the ASHE data suggested they were common occupations for FE teachers to transition into or out of they were not mentioned in the interviews. This identified mainly lower-skilled administrative occupations.

We also excluded some occupations from the list where the ASHE suggested transitions between FE teaching and these occupations were particularly rare. These discrepancies - where transitions into comparator occupations were identified by interviewees but not mirrored in the ASHE – were mainly cases where self-employment is particularly prevalent in an occupational group, and hence not picked up in ASHE (for example, plasterers). We discuss how we derived our list of comparator occupations, and provide the list in full in Appendix B.

.

³ This does not include those who retired from FE, who moved into self-employment, who exited the labour force or who moved into a job where their new employer did not respond to the ASHE survey.



Using our full list of key comparator occupations, we then estimated median and upper quartile earnings in industry comparator occupations for each year from 2011 to 2021.⁴ We discuss how we estimated earnings in comparator industry and education occupations in Appendix B.

We generated an additional estimate of region-specific earnings in comparator occupations, following the same methodology and including the same occupations as our overall estimates. We also estimated earnings in other education-related occupations, following the same general methodology as for comparator industry occupations, but focussing on the relevant education comparator occupations from the interviews and the ASHE analysis. We outline the full list of comparator education occupations in Appendix B.

Our estimates of industry earnings necessarily excluded self-employment earnings as these are not observed in the ASHE. This exclusion likely contributed to an under-estimate of earnings in Construction comparator occupations. We discuss self-employment earnings (including existing data sources) in more detail in Appendix B.

The final component of our measure of industry earnings disparities is an estimate of earnings in FE teaching. We derived a measure of earnings for FE teachers over time by combining data from the DfE Teacher Pension Scheme data and the FEWDC, which covered the 2021/22 academic year. This was a similar approach to that used in the existing literature (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023).

These were not the only available sources of historical data on FE teacher earnings. We discuss the advantages and disadvantages of different data sources covering FE teachers in Appendix B.

1.4 Limitations

There are limitations inherent in our analysis. Sample sizes used in our primary data analysis were small, but our findings from the primary data were largely supported by findings from our analysis of secondary data, providing confidence that our overall conclusions are generalisable. However, instances where our qualitative findings were based on a sub-sample of interviewee respondents – for example comparisons between departments or regions – should be treated with caution.

There were also limitations inherent in our secondary data analysis. Response rates to the FEWDC vacancies data were lower than for the staff contracts data. While we re-weighted the vacancies data to account for this as much as possible, the analysis may still not be fully representative of all FE colleges in England.

In addition, the absence of self-employed workers from the ASHE meant that we were unable to estimate how self-employed earnings in our key comparator occupations differed from earnings in employment. This was particularly relevant for Construction FE teachers, who were reported to be more likely than teachers in the other subjects to leave FE teaching for self-employment and may have led us to under-estimate earnings in comparator Construction occupations. We discuss earnings in self-employment in more detail in Appendix B.

⁴ Including years before 2011 would have involved mapping SOC 2010 codes back to SOC 2000 which can be challenging where some occupations (particularly Digital occupations) did not exist in the older coding framework.



The absence of self-employment data in the ASHE also meant that we were unable to use it to analyse the number of FE teachers who left FE to move into self-employment. Whilst this did not have any impacts on our main estimates of industry earnings disparities, it meant we could not verify the findings from our primary data collection about the prevalence of self-employment outside of FE teaching.

We also faced numerous challenges in inferring FE teachers' likely subject specialisms, due in part to the lack of ASHE data on self-employment but also more broadly due to the wide variety of career occupations FE teachers worked in prior to becoming an FE teacher. We discussed how we inferred subject specialisms, and the challenges involved in doing so, in Section 1.3.

This had some implications for our measure of earnings in comparator occupations since our analysis suggested a significant 'destination' occupation for FE teachers was lower-skilled administrative occupations (see Appendix B). Challenges with subject specialisms meant that we could not determine how common these occupations were as destination occupations for Construction, Engineering and Digital FE teachers specifically, but we included a small number in our list of comparator occupations due to their overall prevalence.

1.5 Structure of this report

We begin, in Section 2, by summarising our main findings on the general recruitment and retention landscape for FE teachers in Engineering, Digital and Construction departments. While this section mainly incorporates the qualitative findings, we use data from the ASHE to support what our interviewees reported about the typical destination occupations for individuals who leave an FE teacher role. We also highlight what the secondary data and our data from interviewees showed about the scale and impact of staff shortages on colleges' educational provision.

Section 3 summarises our qualitative and quantitative findings around FE teacher pay. In this section, we summarise what the data shows about FE teacher pay, how it varies across subject, role and number of years of experience. We also show how pay for Construction, Engineering and Digital teachers compares to earnings in relevant comparator occupations in industry.

In Sections 4 and 5 we draw out the implications of disparities with industry earnings on FE teacher recruitment and retention, focussing mainly on the insights from our qualitative data. Section 6 offers concluding remarks and recommendations.

This project involved complex analysis of primary and secondary data which may be of interest to other researchers. To keep the size of this report manageable, we provide a detailed discussion of the methodology used in the research in a technical appendix published separately to this main report.



2 FE recruitment and retention in Construction, Engineering and Digital

In this section, we outline our interviewees' perceptions of the overall FE recruitment and retention context. Our interviewees noted that there are numerous aspects of the FE teaching profession that they viewed as attractive. However, overall recruitment and retention of teachers in the sector was perceived to be a significant challenge, leading to intensifying teacher shortages.

2.1 Motivations for entering and remaining in FE teaching

FE teachers are largely motivated by a combination of passion for teaching and the lifestyle benefits that the role offers.

Many interviewees identified a passion for teaching as one of the key factors that motivated people to move into FE teaching and emphasised the fulfilment that they drew from teaching and supporting young people. This passion was often driven by their own positive experiences in education and/or in training/mentoring responsibilities in industry. In cases where interviewees could have chosen to enter university-level or secondary school teaching instead (particularly Digital), they often reported choosing FE because of the age group and type of student. For example, interviewees felt that FE students were at an age where a real impact could be made on their future. It is also quite common for students in FE to have struggled with the format of secondary school, an experience to which some of the interviewees related, and consequently benefitted from additional support from FE teachers in finding a suitable career path.

Other factors also played a role in the decision to teach in FE compared to other phases of education. For example, a few interviewees perceived secondary schools to be stricter environments to work in, demand more marking and that students were less motivated to be there, driving poor behaviour. Others felt that teaching in FE allowed you to specialise more and be more challenged as a teacher, without any of the research demands that would come with a university role.

A passion for teaching was often accompanied by an interest in the lifestyle benefits the role had to offer. In this respect, holidays were the most commonly cited attraction for both recruitment and retention, with one Head of Engineering explaining that this was the primary bargaining chip to attract industry professionals who would have to take a cut in pay (see Section 4). The opportunity to work more locally was also commonly reported as a motivation for entering FE, as this saved both time and money on commuting and travel away from home. A small number of interviewees reported that FE teaching offered them a more flexible schedule and/or the option to work partly from home - although this appeared to be highly dependent on individual college policy and was less applicable in the case of Digital (see Section 5). More holidays and less time spent commuting were lifestyle factors that appeared to be particularly attractive to workers with young families, as they would be able to both spend more time with their family and save on childcare costs. These benefits also appealed to staff at the end of their career, particularly those in Construction and – to a lesser extent – Engineering, as did the appeal of retiring from industry while still having 'something to keep them occupied'.



I came back into education because I am passionate about it. I could have stayed where I was [in industry] *whereby my salary would be potentially double what I am earning, but that would have come with a lot of sacrifices, being away from home and not having family.* - Head of Digital

A small number of interviewees reported work-life balance and workplace culture to be motivating factors for entering and remaining in FE teaching – although other interviewees considered these factors to be drivers of high turnover as well. The perception of gaining a better work-life balance appeared to be applicable primarily to construction workers, particularly those who had been self-employed, as they described being able 'to get their evenings and weekends back', and knowing when their day would start and finish. Again, this appeared to be particularly important for those with young children, or at the end of their careers.

Several interviewees expressed a preference for the FE workplace culture over corporate culture. For example, one Head of Construction reported that they found the culture in FE teaching to be more supportive, with a greater focus on staff development and wellbeing, as compared to the industry they had come from. Many interviewees identified culture within the department as an important factor for retention more generally, with the potential to offset dissatisfaction with other aspects of the role.

I'm very happy with the team of teachers and colleagues I get to work with, although I can be very dissatisfied with the college in general making strategic decisions that I don't necessarily agree with. It's very much like being in the trenches and working with the people around you and making a success out of whatever madness is thrown your way. - Digital teacher

There were contrasting views regarding learning and development opportunities in FE compared to industry. Some interviewees cited funded teacher training opportunities, continuous professional development (CPD) and the possibility of additional responsibilities as elements that attracted them to the role and/or contributed to their job satisfaction, while others perceived a lack of professional development opportunities as a driver for poor retention. Several teachers reported satisfaction with the autonomy of the role, which enabled them to develop programmes, engage employers, undertake additional research and pursue their interests.

Finally, financial considerations were reported to play an important role in both recruitment and retention. The pension offer was the most commonly reported benefit of FE teaching after holidays, particularly among interviewees in Construction. The financial security and stability of the role (including paid holidays and sick leave) was seen by several interviewees to be an attractive element, particularly for individuals coming from self-employed work in Construction, where factors outside their control, like health and weather, could cause a loss of income. It was reported that this stability became particularly attractive during the Covid-19 pandemic, as workload became less predictable in Construction and lay-offs more common in Engineering. Once again, those with young families or at the end of their careers were reported to be particularly drawn to these benefits. The financial security offered by permanent FE teaching roles also attracted people in



other less stable education roles, such as in agencies and private training providers. In this way, several Construction and Engineering interviewees reported that past periods of recession had resulted in an increased interest in FE roles from industry applicants – although it is unclear how applicable this may be to the cost-of-living crisis (see Section 5).

Overall, the findings suggest that the kinds of lifestyle benefits offered by FE teaching are particularly attractive to certain profiles of workers, as summarised in **Error! Reference source not found.** below.

Figure 1 Common profiles attracted to FE teaching and associated motivating factors



Source: NFER analysis of primary data collection

Construction workers (and, to a lesser extent, engineering professionals) experienced the added attraction of FE offering the opportunity to move off-site. One Head of Construction reported that this was the primary motivation for three-quarters of the applicants they interviewed. In these cases, moving into teaching means working inside (where it is clean, warm and dry), and in a role that requires no physical strain. This latter point was reported to be particularly appealing for older industry workers and/or those with injuries or health conditions. A small number of Heads of Construction suggested that the primary reason that plumbing and electrical teachers were the most difficult to recruit was because they did not experience the kinds of conditions that site



workers did. For both Construction and Engineering, cases were reported of older workers looking to move into FE to 'wind down' at the end of their careers in what they saw as being a less demanding role.

While these motivations may boost the number of applicants to a particular teaching role, a few Heads of Department reported that they tried not to recruit individuals coming into the sector solely for these reasons, as they did not feel this was the right kind of motivation for becoming a good teacher, and that their retention could be poor. One Head of Construction stressed that FE 'is not a retirement home for the trade areas'. However, with the staff shortages they are experiencing (see Section 2.4), this Head reported having been forced to recruit even those applicants that they felt were entering the role for the wrong reasons.

Overall, interviewees indicated relatively high levels of satisfaction with their role, with most rating it 3 or above out of 5 (where 1 is not at all satisfied and 5 is very satisfied), and two-thirds rating it 4 or 5. Likewise, most reported that they planned to still be in FE in five years' time (or until they retired), citing their love for the job, ambitions for senior leadership, learning opportunities, pension, and financial security and stability. For those who were planning or considering leaving FE within this time frame, their reasons included workload and staff shortages, department culture, policy changes, stress, lack of career progression and dissatisfaction with pay.

2.2 Recruitment challenges

Despite the benefits of working in FE teaching highlighted by our respondents, recruitment was reported to be a large and growing challenge for all three departmental areas. The majority of interviewees across all departments and regions reported recruitment to be incredibly challenging. They shared stories of putting out vacancies up to five times without filling them, having received very few and/or only unsuitable applications – or even no applications at all. Heads of Construction, in particular, reported that some job adverts would be open for months to years at a time.

Even when suitable applicants were found, this was no guarantee of success – with one Construction department offering a plumbing teacher role to eight applicants who all turned down the role for a better offer in industry. Several interviewees felt that the situation had grown significantly worse in the last three to 10 years. At the same time, a small number of interviewees reported a rising demand in the courses their department offers.

These accounts are reflected in the FEWDC data, which shows that among colleges that had at least one Construction teaching vacancy in 2021/22, 86 per cent reported that the vacancy was difficult to fill. Similarly, 83 per cent of colleges with at least one Engineering vacancy reported it was difficult to fill. This was higher than for other subjects outside of Construction, Engineering and Digital, where 79 per cent of colleges reported that vacancies were difficult to fill.

Both Construction and Engineering interviewees reported difficulties recruiting across all subject areas within their department. Over half of the Heads of Construction reported having vacancies in building services (plumbing and/or electrical) at the time of interview, and most reported that this was also the most difficult subject area for recruitment.



I think we're going to get to the stage where we're not going to have any plumbers or electricians if we're not careful. I've got a huge demand for electrical courses, but at the moment I'm really concerned about who's going to teach them. - Head of Construction

Within Construction, vacancies in bricklaying, carpentry and joinery were also common, and some interviewees considered bricklaying to be a particularly challenging subject for recruitment.

Subject-specific recruitment trends were less clear for Engineering, where vacancies were spread across a range of roles, although some interviewees reported that high-end technology skills such as programme logic controllers were particularly hard to find.

The FEWDC data showed that 51 per cent of colleges with a vacancy in Digital subjects reported it was difficult to fill. This was lower than in Construction and Engineering and indeed lower than the average for all subjects outside of Construction, Engineering and Digital. However, interviewees revealed that there were stark divisions between subject areas in Digital, with the majority of interviewees reporting recruitment to be challenging in the areas of software and networking sides, but less so in hardware.

Level 3 Construction courses were viewed as particularly challenging to recruit for, as interviewees reported that most people in industry would only be trade-qualified up to Level 3, when many FE colleges require teachers to have a trade qualification at least one level above the level they teach. A small number of staff in Digital and Construction also reported concerns about being able to recruit appropriate staff for delivering T-levels, which they consider to be 'bordering on HNC' (a Level 4 qualification).

Views were mixed regarding the potential value of part-time roles as a facilitator for recruitment. Those who said that it was easier to recruit for part-time roles, as compared to full-time, argued that this would often be a route for people looking to try FE teaching without having to commit immediately to the full drop in pay, as they could continue working in industry alongside. Part-time work was also seen as an option for industry workers looking to semi-retire.

Others argued, however, that the pay cut from a full-time industry role was too severe. A few interviewees felt that it was equally hard to recruit for either type of role and that it just depended on the specific circumstances of each individual applicant.

Recruitment challenges mean colleges have been struggling to find suitably qualified and experienced staff.

Several interviewees emphasised the rare combination of qualities, skills, qualifications and experiences that are required for a high-quality FE teacher applicant (see Figure 2).





Figure 2 Profile of a high-quality FE teacher applicant

Source: NFER analysis of primary data collection

Many interviewees reported that very few applicants fulfilled the desirable – or even necessary – criteria to take on the role. Finding applicants with relevant, meaningful industry experience was reported to be particularly challenging, despite many seeing this as essential for FE teaching roles, particularly in Construction and Engineering.

These reports are supported by the FEWDC data, which showed that a lack of relevant industry experience was a relatively common barrier to filling teaching vacancies in Construction and Engineering. Specifically, around three-quarters of FE colleges that had difficulty filling one or more Construction and Engineering teaching vacancies cited candidates' lack of relevant industry experience as one of the reasons for this.

Lack of industry experience was cited by 84 per cent of FE colleges that reported difficulty in recruiting for Digital subjects. This is slightly higher than for Construction or Engineering. However, our interviewees noted that a lack of relevant industry experience was generally less crucial for Digital than for the other two subject areas and both the interviewees and the FEWDC data suggested that recruitment was generally seen to be a little less challenging for Digital than for the other two subject areas.

Interviewees explained that industry experience enables teachers to draw on their own experiences when teaching, which both brings the lessons to life and gives them greater credibility in the students' eyes. Nonetheless, interviewees reported that many applicants come straight from purely academic backgrounds, with one Engineering department reporting that the vast majority of their applicants were recent graduates. Moreover, industry experience must be in the relevant subject specialism – for example, one Head of Digital reported hearing from a large number of applicants with hardware experience when the department's need related to software. In departments like Engineering and Digital, where the technology used in industry is continually



changing at a rapid rate, this experience must also be as recent as possible. A few interviewees mentioned that a substantial proportion of the applications they received came from abroad, often from individuals without the right to work in the UK.

Finding someone with both industry *and* teaching experience and/or qualifications is even more challenging. According to the FEWDC data, around two-thirds of FE colleges that reported difficulty filling a teaching vacancy in Construction and Engineering cited a lack of teaching experience as a reason. This was the case for three-quarters (78 per cent) of colleges with that reported difficulty in filling a Digital vacancy. Lack of teaching experience was the third most

There aren't many people lying under a bath, fixing the bath, who have teaching qualifications, assessor award, etc. – Construction teacher

commonly cited reason for difficulty filling vacancies, behind only colleges receiving no responses to their job adverts and applicants seeking more pay than the college was offering.

A small number of Heads of Department we interviewed explained that neither industry nor teaching experience was listed as a requirement in their job adverts, as they claimed they would not receive any applicants if it was. A few Heads of Department explained that they would recruit new staff without the necessary experience and/or qualifications in teaching and support them to develop these on-the-job instead. In several cases, departments reported 'growing their own', that is, recruiting graduates from their own college (or even current students) to teach at levels 1 or 2. Where industry experience was required, a small number of colleges reported supporting the graduate recruits to gain this experience alongside their teaching work by putting them on apprenticeships or enabling them to work in industry alongside their teaching responsibilities. Others worked to develop the teaching skills of non-teaching staff, such as technicians and tutor-demonstrators, to support them to move into a teaching role.

2.3 Retention challenges

The retention picture was more varied than that of recruitment: some departments observed strong retention, while others reported rapid turnover.

Interviewees presented a more mixed picture in relation to retention compared to recruitment. Many interviewees reported very strong retention in their departments, losing very few staff and largely only to retirement. This appears to be particularly common in Construction. A few other departments reported experiencing 'stable periods' or describing their situation as 'not too bad'.

However, there were also some reports of poor retention, with a small number of interviewees describing their department as a 'revolving door'. For example, one Digital department reported losing 100 members of staff over the past 10 years, and one Construction department 15 over the past two years. In several cases, a workforce that had been relatively stable for some time had suddenly lost a large number of staff members over a short period. However, there were also several reports of a core group of committed long-term staff members, even if there was some turnover beyond this.

Several interviewees reported that it was quite common for recruits from industry to return to industry within the first six months to a year after joining FE. A small number suggested that this



tendency is exacerbated where recruits are head-hunted through an agency, rather than seeking to move into FE of their own volition. This may be, in part, driven by a mismatch of their skills with the demands of the role, as many interviewees reported that agencies often failed to provide staff of the desired quality.

As with the observed trend of recruitment becoming more challenging in recent years, several interviewees reported that turnover rates had been growing worse, with even long-term staff members starting to leave – and not due to retirement alone.

Many interviewees expressed concerns about the ageing profile of their department, and what this will mean for retention over the coming years.

Retirement, including early retirement, was reported to be one of the main reasons for people leaving the FE workforce due to industry workers moving into FE only at the end of their careers. One interviewee noted that the Covid-19 pandemic had accelerated the rate of retirement. Older staff members moving to part-time was also reported to be relatively common.

This finding was supported by our analysis of the FEWDC data, which showed that 61 and 58 per cent of Construction and Engineering teachers respectively were over 50, compared to 43 per cent of teachers in subjects outside of Construction, Engineering and Digital.

The age profile of the team gives me cause for concern because going forward at some point we will probably have nobody. - Head of Engineering

People leaving an FE role for reasons other than retirement tend to be relatively evenly split between going into industry or into another education role.

Interviewees were asked to share their knowledge of where former FE teaching colleagues in their college had gone on to work after leaving FE teaching.

There was a mixed picture in terms of where staff who left for reasons other than retirement went, with some moving into industry and others into a different education role. There was no clear indication of which of these destination types was more common.⁵ Certain trends could be observed within each of these pathways, however.

In Construction, those who left for industry tended to go 'back onto the tools', usually either to be self-employed or to re-join the company they had just left. A small number of interviewees said staff would go back into managerial roles. Surveying, health and safety, and design consultancy were some of the other, less commonly mentioned roles.

⁵ The FEWDC data also showed that the proportion of FE teachers who resigned from their teaching job in 2021/22 and went into another teaching job versus industry was relatively similar. However, there were potential data quality issues with this variable as the majority of FE teachers who resigned from their job were recorded as having resigned for 'other' reasons. It is unclear whether some of these 'others' actually constituted transitions into another education or industry job and, if so, how this may have affected the overall destination picture.



In Digital, software specialists would typically move into programming roles, usually with a company but in some cases self-employed. Interviewees reported that it was less common for hardware specialists to move into industry but, where they did, it would often be into an IT support role.

Similarly, in Engineering, it was reported that staff members would usually leave to return to the same sector and in a similar role to the one they had left, such as CNC programmer or operator, maintenance engineer or product developer. However, when asked where they would go if they were to leave FE, interviewees placed slightly more emphasis on managerial and training positions.

Where staff members left for other education roles, it was common for them to move to another FE college. However, university roles were also common in Engineering and Digital, as were secondary schools in the latter case. These were not always teaching positions, with some taking on managerial or support roles in these education institutions instead, particularly for Digital. Private training providers were another very common destination, but only small numbers moved into agency roles.

Only a small number of interviewees mentioned that the pay disparity with other education roles (including secondary school and university) was a key driver for recruitment challenges. Instead, it was primarily seen to be problematic in terms of retention, with interviewees noting that their pay felt disproportionately low relative to school teachers, for a job they felt had similar demands and responsibilities. Interviewees reflected that this engendered a feeling that FE teachers were undervalued relative to other teachers, contributing to a sense of dissatisfaction with the role.

The common destination occupations outside of FE as reported by the interviewees were reasonably representative of broader patterns in the ASHE data.

To support what our interviewees shared with us about common destination occupations (i.e. the occupations FE teachers transitioned into after leaving FE), we compared these occupations with our analysis of the ASHE data. Many of the common destination occupations reported by interviewees were also common transitions in the ASHE. For instance, the most common destination occupation category for FE teachers in the ASHE was teaching and educational occupation`. This SOC code group comprises other education occupations such as teaching in HE,⁶ primary and secondary schools, specialised technical training, and education administration. This aligns with what our interviewees reported about the frequency of transitions into other education-related jobs.

⁶ The ASHE showed that there were a considerable number of cases where an FE teacher (SOC 2010 code 2312) moved to HE (SOC 2010 code 2311) in the next year, while still being in the same job as the previous year. This may suggest that there is some ambiguity in whether FE teachers are coded under SOC code 2312 or SOC 2311 each year, which could inflate the number of FE teachers in the ASHE who leave for HE. Nonetheless, even if the number of leavers for HE is somewhat overstated, our interviewees emphasised that HE was an important destination occupation, which is broadly supported by the ASHE.



Outside of the education sector, the ASHE data showed that there was a vast array of different occupations that FE teachers left FE teaching for. Indeed, the number of FE teachers who left FE teaching for most individual occupations were too small to report, so we were extremely limited in the common destination occupations from the ASHE that we were able to report. This was compounded by the challenges inherent in identifying subject specialists, and being unable to observe how common it was for FE teachers to move into self-employment (see Section 1.3 and Appendix B).

Nevertheless, in terms of broad categories of destination occupations (i.e. at the three-digit SOC code level), the ASHE indicated that it was common for FE teachers to leave FE teaching for business, information technology, manager or director roles, and natural and social science occupations.⁷ This was likely reflective of some of the more common destination occupations reported to us in the interviews (such as construction managers, IT support technicians, electrical engineers, etc.).

Indeed, of the common destination occupations that interviewees shared with us, most that did not involve self-employment matched up with at least one FE teacher in the ASHE who left FE teaching for that job. While the small sample sizes mean that it was challenging to compare how common one particular destination occupation was relative to another, the results were nonetheless broadly supportive of the types of common destination occupations that our interviewees reported to us.

However, the ASHE also showed that there was a considerable number of FE teachers who left teaching and moved into other, lower-skilled occupations (e.g. administrative occupations and personal services, etc.).⁸ These transitions may not be representative of likely transitions for Construction, Engineering and Digital FE teachers specifically, but are common transitions for FE teachers more generally. This is relevant for our analysis of industry earnings disparities, which we discuss in Section 4.2.

2.4 Staff shortages and implications

The unfilled vacancies rate in the FEWDC measures the number of teaching vacancies posted in an FE college during the 2021/22 academic year and that remained unfilled at the end of the year, for each 100 teaching positions at the college. Where colleges have a higher unfilled vacancies rate, they are likely to face greater challenges in recruiting. This, in turn, can lead to shortages of teaching staff.

The FEWDC data suggests that, in 2021/22, the average general FE college had 17, 14 and 10 unfilled vacancies per 100 teaching staff for Construction, Engineering and Digital, respectively. The average FE college had five unfilled vacancies per 100 staff for all other subjects, suggesting that, while shortages of teaching staff are not unique to our three focus subjects, it appears to be considerably more of a challenge in these subjects than in many others.

⁷ This corresponded to three-digit SOC codes 242, 213, 113 and 211.

⁸ This corresponded to three-digit SOC codes 415, 614 and 416.



Colleges that had higher numbers of unfilled vacancies generally tended to have higher numbers of teaching staff overall. However, the number of unfilled vacancies differed significantly across colleges, reflecting the varied recruitment and retention challenges faced by different institutions - as noted by our interviewees (see Section 2.3). For Construction, 39 per cent of colleges had no unfilled Construction vacancies at all, while 21 per cent had six or more vacancies. For Engineering, 57 per cent of colleges had no unfilled vacancies while 8 per cent had six or more. For Digital, 65 per cent of colleges had no unfilled vacancies and less than two per cent had six or more.

Shortages in these three subjects were noted across the country, with some variation in pattern. Unfilled vacancy rates in our three focus subject areas were higher than the average for other subjects in virtually all regions of England, as shown in Figure 3. Unfilled Construction and Engineering vacancy rates were highest in the North West and in London, while the highest rates for Digital were in the South West.



Figure 3 Number of unfilled vacancies per 100 staff by subject and region (2021/22)

Source: NFER analysis of FEWDC data (for 2021/22).

The national picture of staff shortages is reflected in our interview data Most Heads of Department reported having vacancies in their department at the time of interview, and usually more than one. The situation in Construction appeared to be the most challenging, mirroring patterns in the national data: nearly a third of Heads of Construction reported four or more vacancies in their team at that point in time, while all Heads of Digital and Engineering reported three or fewer.



I deal with Heads [of Department] from other colleges in the North East who run the same type of departments as I do and every one of them has staffing issues. [...] Some of them have 4-5 vacancies out. It's frightening really. And what do you do? Do you stop delivering the courses? Do you not take as many students? That's not fair on the students. Do you try to bridge the gap? I don't know what the answer is. More money. - Head of Engineering

I filled a vacancy last week, but I have six posts out at this moment in time and some of these posts have been out for over a year.

Head of Construction

These staff shortages have significant negative consequences for both students and existing staff.

One consequence of staff shortages, as mentioned by some interviewees, was the requirement for other staff members to shoulder the additional workload this created, including through covering lessons and supporting new staff. For example, a small number of interviewees in Digital and Engineering spoke of the stress of having to deliver courses in areas they were not confident in due to staff shortages – contributing to job dissatisfaction.

It's a vicious circle. Because we were unable to recruit staff, staff were having to cover, which meant staff were burning out, which meant staff were going off sick, which meant staff were having to cover, which caused burnout, and then everyone started looking elsewhere, this bred a negative attitude among the staff, morale dropped [...] and when one starts leaving it starts a bit of an exodus.

- Head of Digital

Moreover, in a few cases, managers sought to relieve the pressure on their staff by covering teaching responsibilities themselves, which then reduced their capacity to focus on the strategic and managerial responsibilities of their role.

It can be very problematic trying to steer the department in the right direction when you're standing in a classroom.

- Head of Construction and Engineering

Several Heads of Department reported becoming actively involved in recruitment in an effort to reach industry workers, whom they felt conventional HR recruitment strategies tend not to reach – particularly in Construction.

Staff shortages also have an impact on the experience of students. Construction interviewees, in particular, spoke of courses being cancelled or student demand not being met as a result of being unable to recruit the necessary staff.



Right at this moment I'm concerned about September because I'm not convinced I'm going to have enough staff to cover all the classes we're planning. - Head of Construction

Even where courses remain open, several interviewees expressed concerns regarding a drop in the quality of provision as a result of staff shortages and high turnover. This stemmed primarily from feeling obliged to recruit staff who they did not feel were right for the role simply to fill vacancies, including recent graduates with no industry or teaching experience. A small number of Digital teachers spoke of courses being delivered by staff with no expertise or experience in that subject area. One Digital teacher explained that, where in the past staff had been able to teach the same courses for multiple years and develop them over time, they are now forced to pick up any courses that need covering. These temporary fixes are likely to lead to further turnover, which again creates additional workload for the rest of the staff team and inconsistent or poor-quality provision for students. Even where teachers were able to deliver their specialism, workload pressures were seen to compromise the quality of the lessons as staff did not have time to reflect on or receive the necessary support to improve their practice.

Some interviewees spoke of using agency staff to fill gaps in their department but tended to have negative views on the quality of these staff. A few Heads of Department noted that agency workers did not provide the same commitment to wraparound support as a full-time, permanent member of staff would, despite being significantly more expensive to employ. The same number of teachers reported that they created additional workload for the other staff members who would be required to provide support and direction.



3 FE teacher pay in England and how it relates to other industries

In Section 1.1, we outlined how FE teacher pay may be a key contributing factor to worsening FE teacher recruitment and retention. However, the existing literature provides no indication of the magnitude of earnings gaps between FE teaching and industry and how they compare across subjects. In this section, we use our primary data alongside our secondary data analysis to provide a more detailed picture of FE teacher pay in England and how it compares to earnings in the occupations suggested by our interviewees as the most relevant comparator occupations in industry.

3.1 FE teacher pay in England

There are relatively few secondary data sources on FE teacher pay. Existing analysis shows a significant real-terms fall in pay for many FE teachers over the last decade (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023). To provide a quantitative indication of how FE teacher pay has evolved over time, we combined two separate data sources – the DfE's estimates of FE teacher pay based on pension records and the FEWDC. This is similar to how previous research has analysed FE teacher pay over time (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023) – we discuss this in more detail in Appendix B.

FE teacher pay has fallen by about 11 per cent in real terms in the decade to 2021/22. This analysis shows that median pay for FE teachers working full time in a general FE college fell from £37,379 (in 2021 prices) in 2011/12 to £33,426 in 2021/22. This was also broadly in line with average earnings reported by our interviewees (see Appendix A).



Figure 4 Median FE teacher pay 2011/12 – 2021/22 (in 2021 prices)

Note: Median FE teacher pay for 2020/21 estimated based on the average growth in FE teacher pay scales versus the previous years. Reflects full time equivalent (FTE)-adjusted median pay for 2011/12 – 2020/21 and pay for full-time FE teachers in 2021/22. All earnings adjusted to 2021 prices using the Consumer Prices Index including owner occupiers' housing costs (CPI-H).

Building a stronger FE college workforce



Source: NFER analysis of DfE pension records (for 2011/12 to 2019/20), recommended pay scales (for 2020/21) and FEWDC data (for 2021/22).

The range of earnings for FE teachers is relatively narrow.

Our analysis of interview data showed that there was little variation in pay between FE teachers. Every teacher interviewed for this study reported a salary of between £30,000 and £45,000 per year (including any market rate supplement). More than half of the salaries fell within the £35,000-£39,999 pay bracket, with the rest sitting immediately above and below this bracket in equal proportions.

This aligns with data from the FEWDC, which suggested that the distribution of earnings for FE teachers⁹ also tends to be relatively narrow. In 2021/22, around half of FE teachers earned between £29,000 and £39,000, representing a similar, though slightly wider distribution of earnings, than the earnings data our interviewees reported.

There is little variation in earnings between subjects, but slightly more across regions.

The FEWDC data shows that, on average, there was little variation in earnings for FE teachers across subjects. Overall, median earnings for teachers in general FE colleges was £34,868. This was very slightly higher for Construction and Engineering teachers (£35,124 and £35,146, respectively) and slightly lower for Digital teachers (£34,276). Average earnings as provided by our interviewees followed a similar pattern. The FEWDC also suggests that the distribution of earnings within subjects is relatively narrow – with three-quarters of FE teachers in all three of our focus subjects earnings less £38,000 (which was within £4,000 of median earnings for each subject).

Part of the reason that Construction and Engineering teachers tend to earn more than other subjects could be because teachers in these subjects tend to be slightly older (and therefore likely to have more industry experience) than in other subjects. However, on the other hand, the narrow distribution of earnings for FE teachers suggests that pay may not necessarily progress greatly as a teacher gains experience.

Another reason for higher earnings in Construction and Engineering may be market rate supplements, which are paid to teachers in the subjects where earnings in industry tend to be much higher than in teaching. However, our interviewees suggested that market rate supplements were relatively uncommon. Only four colleges offered a market rate supplement of between £3,500 and £6,000, in the North East and the South East, primarily for Construction.

There was somewhat more variation in earnings across regions, though earnings in all regions were within about 15 per cent of overall average earnings for each subject. Teachers in London in all subjects were the highest earners. In 2021/22, average¹⁰ earnings for Construction and Engineering teachers were ten per cent higher in London than the overall average. For Digital and

⁹ Our analysis of FEWDC data focusses specifically on teachers (i.e. those with 'lecturer' or 'teacher' in their role title), since this was the main focus for our interviews. However, the trends and patterns in pay for staff in other roles such as instructors, tutors and assessors in FE colleges were very similar to teachers, so the conclusions can broadly be generalised to all FE staff with teaching responsibilities.

¹⁰ Due to smaller sample sizes in the region breakdowns, we reported average earnings rather than median.



all other subjects, average earnings were about 15 per cent higher in London than overall. This is unsurprising, given the cost of living in London and generally higher average earnings for all occupations compared to the rest of the country (ONS, 2023b).



Figure 5 Average FE teacher earnings by region (2021/22; in 2021 prices)

Note: Based on earnings for teachers in general FE colleges in England only. Average rather than median earnings are reported due to small sample sizes.

Source: NFER analysis of FEWDC data (for 2021/22).

Earnings in the West Midlands were also slightly higher than average, but only for Construction and Engineering (by five and three per cent, respectively) while earnings in the North East and North West were similar to the overall average for all three subject areas. Conversely, average earnings in Yorkshire and the Humber were the lowest in the country for Engineering and Digital (which were eight and seven per cent lower, respectively, than the average). Earnings for Construction teachers in the South West and the East of England were the lowest in the country (each about five per cent lower than the average). These regions were also slightly lower than average for Engineering and Digital, but to a lesser extent than Yorkshire and the Humber.



Construction, Engineering and Digital teachers were more likely to work full-time compared to teachers for other subjects.

A higher proportion of teachers in Construction, Engineering and Digital worked full-time (versus part-time) than in other subjects. Specifically, 85, 81 and 70 per cent respectively of Construction, Engineering and Digital teachers worked full-time, compared to 56 per cent for all other subjects.¹¹

Median pay for teachers working full-time was slightly higher for Construction and Engineering than for Digital and other subjects. Median earnings for those working part-time were slightly lower for Construction, Engineering and Digital than for all other subjects (by about four, five and eight per cent, respectively), though this could reflect differences in hours worked for part-time teachers.

Construction, Engineering and Digital teachers were also more likely to work on a permanent contract (versus a fixed term, variable hours or zero hours contract) than other subjects. Specifically, 89, 85 and 83 per cent of Construction, Engineering and Digital teachers were on permanent contracts, compared to 78 per cent of teachers in other subjects. The FEWDC data did not record earnings for those not on permanent contracts so it was not possible to assess whether there were significant pay differences across subjects for those on different contract types.

Earnings for Construction and Engineering teachers in the first year of their teaching role tend to be higher than earnings for teachers in other subjects with a similar level of experience, but pay progression is slower.

The data shows that, unsurprisingly, FE teachers' earnings tend to rise with additional teaching experience and the number of years spent in the same role. However, earnings for teachers with less than a year of experience in their teaching role in Construction and Engineering tend to be higher than for teachers with no teaching experience in other subjects. While earnings increase with every additional year of experience in all subjects, the higher starting point in Construction and Engineering mean that teachers in these subjects may be hitting an 'earnings ceiling' more quickly than in others.

Overall, these patterns may be reflective of colleges using higher starting salaries to attract applicants in those subjects that face the most critical recruitment shortfalls. Some caution is needed in inferring a relationship between earnings and years of experience in a teaching role as the years of experience variable was missing data for a significant proportion of FEWDC respondents, meaning the analysis may not necessarily be representative of all FE teachers as a whole.¹² However, our qualitative evidence also supports the suggestion that colleges use higher starting salaries in Construction and Engineering as a recruitment aid – we discuss this in more detail in Section 4.

¹¹ This excludes the relatively small proportion of FE teachers who had an 'unknown' working pattern.

¹² The data also suggests that there is a similar pattern for pay relative to industry experience. However, response rates to the years of industry experience question in the FEWDC survey were too low to be reliable so we have not reported these findings.





Figure 6 Median earnings for FE teachers by subject and number of years of experience in their teaching role

Note: Based on earnings for teachers in general FE colleges in England who provided the number of years of experience they had in their teaching role to the FEWDC survey only. Years of experience was missing for a significant number of respondents who were excluded from the analysis.

Source: NFER analysis of FEWDC data (for 2021/22).

Construction and Engineering teachers who also work in a management role tend to earn more than colleagues in a similar role in other subjects.

The FEWDC data suggests that FE staff members with primarily management responsibilities (e.g. Heads of Departments, curriculum leads and programme leads) tend to earn more than teaching staff. Similarly, those whose main role is in leadership (e.g. directors, head teachers, assistant head teachers¹³) tend to earn most of all. This holds true in all subjects and the difference in earnings between teaching staff, managers and leadership staff appears to be broadly similar across subjects.

However, our analysis showed that Construction, Engineering and Digital teachers who worked in a management role alongside their teaching role tended to earn more than those who work just in a teaching role. This is true in all subjects, but earnings for those who worked in a teaching and management position in Construction tended to be slightly higher than for other subjects, as shown in Figure 7.

¹³ Head teachers and assistant head teachers are often referred to as principals or deputy principals in FE but have been recorded as head teachers and assistant head teachers in the FEWDC.




Figure 7 Average earnings for teachers and teachers who take on a management role alongside teaching, by subject

Note: These estimates are based on average earnings, rather than median earnings, as sample sizes were too small to report medians.

Source: NFER analysis of FEWDC data (for 2021/22).

The FEWDC data also suggested that those working in Construction and Engineering in both a teaching and management role tended to have less experience working in FE compared to those in a similar role in other subjects. This may indicate that teaching staff in these subjects tend to be promoted into management more quickly than in other subjects. This could potentially reflect the need for colleges to quickly promote new staff into more senior positions to fill gaps in their workforce where turnover rates are high.

3.2 Earnings disparities between FE and industry

While the data suggests that earnings in FE teaching have fallen significantly in real terms over the last decade, this has not generally been the case in other industries. Indeed, ONS data shows that average weekly earnings in real terms in Great Britain were about four per cent higher in January 2021 than in January 2011 (ONS, 2023a). The data also shows that earnings in construction and business services (which includes engineering, scientific and technical occupations) have grown at roughly the same rate as the overall average, which could indicate a growing disparity between earnings in FE and many of the 'outside' options in industry.

To estimate how FE teacher pay has evolved compared to other occupations, we focussed on the key 'comparator' occupations which interviewees told us were the most common destinations for FE teachers to move into (we outlined how we identified comparator occupations in Section 2.3



and the full list of comparator occupations for each subject specialisation are provided in Appendix B).

We then estimated median earnings in the relevant comparator occupations for Construction, Engineering and Digital. We outline how we calculated earnings in comparator industries in more detail in Section 1.3 and Appendix B.

In 2011, earnings in FE teaching were broadly similar to earnings in industry for Engineering and Digital FE teachers.

Figure 8 shows that, in 2011, overall¹⁴ median earnings for full-time teachers working in FE colleges were around £37,000 (in 2021 prices). This was not significantly different from median earnings in Engineering and Digital comparator occupations in the same year, which were between £36,000 and £39,000.

Median earnings in Construction comparator occupations were slightly lower than for Engineering and Digital comparator occupations. In 2011, median earnings in Construction comparator occupations were about £34,500, suggesting that FE teachers generally earned slightly more than they would have in industry in that year. However, as we outlined in Section 1.3, we were unable to include self-employment earnings in our estimates, which may have led us to under-estimate earnings in Construction comparator occupations. We discuss the effect of excluding selfemployment earnings on our estimates in Appendix B.

Since 2011, a significant earnings disparity has emerged between FE teaching and industry.

Figure 8 shows that, in all three subject areas, median earnings in industry have not changed dramatically in real terms over the last decade. Earnings for FE teachers, meanwhile, have fallen by about 11 per cent in real terms between 2011 and 2021, leading to a widening earnings gap relative to industry.

In 2021, median earnings for an FE teacher working full-time were around £3,800 (11 per cent) per year lower than for median earnings in Engineering and Digital comparator occupations. They were also around £1,000 (about three per cent) per year lower than for median earnings in Construction comparator occupations. This suggests that FE teacher pay has become less competitive to industry over time.

Building a stronger FE college workforce

¹⁴ We were unable to estimate median earnings for FE teachers separately for Construction, Engineering and Digital because there is no historical data on subject-specific earnings. However, in Section 3.1 we showed that there is generally little variation in earnings across subjects, so overall median earnings likely provide a reasonable estimate of trends in subject-specific FE teacher earnings.



Figure 8 Median earnings for FE teachers and in Construction, Engineering and Digital comparator occupations, 2011 - 2021



Note: We estimated median earnings from the ASHE data in the most relevant Construction, Engineering and Digital industry occupations identified from interview responses. Earnings excluded self-employment earnings, were adjusted to 2021 prices using the CPI-H and reflected employees' full-time equivalent earnings. Occupations were weighted based on how frequently they were mentioned in interviews as destination occupations. See Appendix B for further details on how we constructed this measure.

Source: NFER analysis of ASHE, DfE and FEWDC data for 2011 to 2021.

Industry earnings disparities are larger after accounting for overtime earnings in industry. As we note later in Section 5, some interviewees reported that the ability to work overtime in industry was a key way to increase their pay, particularly for Construction workers. This is supported by our analysis of the ASHE data. Median earnings in Construction comparator occupations were about two per cent higher after we included overtime earnings, while for Engineering and Digital comparator occupations, earnings were about five and one per cent higher with overtime, respectively. In comparison, FE teachers are generally not paid for overtime – in 2021, earnings for FE teachers with overtime were less than one per cent higher than without.

Accounting for overtime earnings, therefore, industry earnings gaps are larger - median FE teacher pay was six per cent less than in comparator Construction occupations, 18 per cent less than Engineering comparator occupations and 13 per cent less than Digital comparator occupations.



Figure 9 Industry earnings disparities accounting for overtime earnings and comparing top earners in FE teaching with top earnings in industry (2021 only)



Note: 'Top earners' refers to those in the upper quartile of earnings in FE teaching and in comparator industry occupations. We estimated median and upper quartile earnings from the ASHE data in the most relevant Construction, Engineering and Digital industry occupations identified from interview responses. Earnings excluded self-employment earnings, were adjusted to 2021 prices using the CPI-H and reflected employees' full-time equivalent earnings. Occupations were weighted based on how frequently they were mentioned in interviews as destination occupations. We estimated pay for FE teachers at the upper quartile using data from the ASHE. See Appendix B for further details on how this measure is constructed.

Source: NFER analysis of ASHE and DfE data for 2021.

Earnings disparities were larger when comparing top earners in industry with top earnings in FE teaching, suggesting pay growth in industry tends to be higher.

Industry earnings gaps also depended highly on an FE teacher's level of work experience. FE teachers who transition back into industry may also find that their years of experience in industry and in teaching mean that they can earn more than other less experienced workers.¹⁵ If we consider those 'top earners' in FE and in industry (i.e. those in the upper quartile of earnings for FE teachers and for a given industry occupation), industry earnings gaps are considerably larger than at the median.

Specifically, the ASHE data¹⁶ suggests that, in 2021, top earners in Engineering and Digital comparator occupations earned about 22 per cent more than top earners in FE teaching. For

.

Building a stronger FE college workforce

¹⁵ Due to our limited ability to infer subject specialisations and very small sample sizes of transitions from FE teaching into individual occupations, we were unable to use the ASHE data to pinpoint exactly where in the earnings distribution of their destination occupation FE teachers typically landed.

¹⁶ We used the ASHE to estimate the upper quartile of FE teacher earnings, as the DfE pension records do not report upper quartile earnings for each year. Slight sample differences between the data sources may mean that comparing FE teacher estimates from the two sources is not exactly like-for-like. In Appendix B we show that estimates of FE teacher earnings at the median and upper quartile were similar between the ASHE and pension records data, so this is unlikely to have significantly impacted this result.



Construction comparator occupations, it was 12 per cent more. This points towards a much wider distribution of earnings in industry than in FE teaching, suggesting that, not only are median earnings in industry higher, but opportunities for earnings growth is likely also higher in many comparator industries outside teaching.

Some FE teachers may move into management (e.g. heads of departments, curriculum leads and programme heads) and leadership (e.g. directors, head teachers, assistant head teachers) positions at their college to advance their careers. As shown in Section 3.1, those in management and leadership positions tended to earn more than teachers. However, with the exception of those in leadership positions (who make up a small proportion of the FE workforce), managers still tend to earn less than those at the upper quartile of industry earnings in all three subject areas.

Furthermore, our analysis showed that, for those in the bottom quartile of earnings in industry (i.e. those who may have less experience), earnings disparities relative to industry were smaller. Since our interviewees reported that Digital FE teachers were more likely than in other departments to enter FE teaching with fewer years of industry experience, this may mean that, for less-experienced Digital FE teachers, earnings disparities could be smaller than for the other two subject areas. We explore the implications of this in more detail in Section 5.

Industry earnings disparities were smallest in the West Midlands and largest in the South East, South West and East of England.

We estimated average earnings in comparator occupations for all regions in England (see Section 1.3 and Appendix B for methodological details). Figure 10 shows that, in 2021/22, earnings disparities for Engineering were negative in every region except for the West Midlands. This is because the FEWDC data shows that FE teacher earnings in that region were higher than average and indeed slightly higher than median industry earnings for all three subject areas. Engineering earnings disparities were negative in all other regions with the largest negative gaps in the South East, East of England and South West.

Earnings disparities for Digital were slightly positive in a few regions, including the West Midlands, North East/Yorkshire and the Humber, North West and East Midlands. This suggests that FE teacher pay for Digital is more comparable to industry in these regions. However, disparities were negative and larger in the South East, South West, East of England and London, driven largely by higher industry earnings in these regions.

Disparities for Construction were also positive in a few regions, though negative and relatively larger in the South East, South West and East of England. As we outlined earlier in this section, however, our estimates of earnings in Construction comparator occupations excluded self-employment earnings. This likely led us to under-estimate Construction industry earnings and therefore industry earnings disparities in each region.





Figure 10 Regional comparator industry earnings disparities (2021)

Note: This measure is based on the average FE teacher and comparator industry earnings in each region, rather than the median. This is because sample sizes were too small to report medians. The region of an FE college in the FEWDC is recorded as the head office of the college and may not cover all locations or regions the provider operates in.

Source: NFER analysis of ASHE and FEWDC data for 2021.

Regional industry pay disparities were subject to some statistical noise due to small sample sizes of those working in industry, the limitations in our measure of industry pay disparities and limitations to how an FE college's region is coded in the data. These uncertainties may to an extent obscure any true variability in pay across the country. Nonetheless, the data suggested that industry earnings disparities tend to be larger in the southern regions than in the Midlands and the northern regions.

Regional industry pay gaps may also be associated with variation in unfilled vacancy rates. In Section 2, we showed that unfilled vacancy rates tend to be slightly smaller in the West Midlands and slightly higher in the southern regions. This broadly aligns with smaller earnings disparities in the West Midlands and larger ones in the south. We outline the qualitative findings around the role pay plays in recruitment and retention in Sections 4 and 5.



Overall, the results suggest that the earnings gap between FE teaching and relevant occupations in industry has widened significantly over the last decade. The magnitude of the earnings gap depends on factors such as region, years of experience, one's working patterns in industry and their subject specialisation. However, earnings gaps have significantly widened over the last decade for all subjects and appear to be felt broadly across the country, with the largest disparities appearing to be in the South West, South East and East of England.

3.3 Earnings disparities compared to other education occupations

While the data suggests that significant disparities in earnings have emerged over the last decade between FE teaching and industry, our interviewees and our analysis of data from the ASHE suggested that FE teachers also leave FE for other jobs in the education sector. Indeed, research shows that other education occupations, in particular secondary teaching, represent key comparator occupations 'relevant for determining future FE policy' (Lake *et al.*, 2018).

As we outlined in Section 1.1, existing research shows that pay for primary and secondary classroom teachers tends to be higher than for FE teachers. Our interviewees and our analysis of data from the ASHE, however, suggested that classroom teacher is not the only occupation that FE teachers commonly leave FE teaching for. Other common destination occupations in the education sector include specialised technical training, HE, educational support assistants and others.

We therefore used a similar approach to our calculations of industry earnings gaps to estimate how earnings in FE teaching compared to the jobs in the wider education sector that FE teachers most commonly leave for (primary and secondary teachers, HE, technical trainers, education advisors and educational support assistants – see Appendix B for a full list of occupations included in this measure). Our results indicate that, in 2021, median earnings for FE teachers were about 23 per cent lower than median earnings in these other relevant roles in the education sector.

Funding challenges across the education sector have led to a real-terms fall in pay for staff, in particular for classroom teachers (McLean, Worth and Smith, 2024), which is why Figure 11 indicates that median earnings in all education comparator occupations appear to fall over time. However, the literature shows that the real-terms fall in earnings has been slightly larger for FE teachers (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023) than for classroom teachers. This has led to a widening of the earnings gap over time. Our analysis of the ASHE data shows that, in 2011, median earnings for FE teachers were around 19 per cent lower than other education occupations, compared to 23 per cent in 2021.





Figure 11 Earnings disparities between FE and other relevant education occupations (2011-2021)

Note: We estimated median earnings from the ASHE data in the most relevant education occupations identified from interview responses and our secondary data analysis. Earnings exclude self-employment earnings, were adjusted to 2021 prices using the CPI-H and reflect employees' full-time equivalent earnings. Estimates also incorporate a weight based on interviewee reports on how common it was for FE teachers to move into that occupation. See Appendix B for further details on how this measure is constructed.

Source: NFER analysis of ASHE data for 2011 to 2021.

Our measure of earnings in education comparator occupations included those who worked as teachers in HE, which tends to be relatively highly paid compared to other education jobs. Our interviewees also suggested that HE was not necessarily a common destination for all FE teachers, especially for those in Construction. However, even after excluding HE, a significant earnings gap between FE and other education occupations remains. For instance, in 2021, FE teacher pay was about 11 per cent lower than remaining education occupations such as classroom teachers and technical instructors in industry. This gap has remained broadly unchanged since 2011.

These results paint a picture of deteriorating real-terms earnings for FE teachers that have eroded the competitiveness of pay relative to comparator jobs in industry and led to a persistent earnings gap compared to the wider education sector. In Sections 4 and 5, we discuss the qualitative evidence around the role that pay specifically has played in FE teacher recruitment and retention.



4 Role of pay in FE recruitment challenges

Interviewees considered the pay gap between FE and industry to be a key challenge for recruitment.

At least one interviewee from every college identified the pay differential between industry and FE teaching to be a key barrier to recruitment. It was also clear that the roles with the highest earning potential in industry tended to be the most difficult to recruit for in FE. The same trend was reported to hold for the quality of the employee. One Head of Digital and Engineering reported that increasing the pay scale had resulted in a larger number and better calibre of staff, which had also improved retention. 'Golden Hellos' were also mentioned by several interviewees as beneficial for recruitment, although there were no reports of their college currently having one in place.

To get the quality that you require […] you need to pay [staff] *a commensurate salary.* - Engineering teacher

Several interviewees also argued that the pay cut required to move from industry into FE teaching meant only individuals in particular financial circumstances would be able to make the move. In most cases this constituted older workers without major financial responsibilities (such as younger families and/or a mortgage), and often with a good retirement package already collected from their industry. This was seen to contribute to the ageing demographics of the FE workforce, with colleges struggling to replace the staff they lose to retirement. A small number of interviewees also considered younger employees to have value in themselves, due to a perceived greater facility with digital technologies, familiarity with current practice and rapport with the learners. A small number of interviewees argued that the benefits offered by FE teaching (see Section 2.2) were not sufficient to compensate for the pay differential with industry, and the lifestyle changes that the associated pay cut would demand.

Our college has got very good pension contributions, it's got very good holiday, very good *CPD...* It's got all that fantastic stuff, but the bottom line is you'll earn more if you lay bricks. [...] In pretty much every single [construction] job, you'll earn more. And I think that, if people are living in their means on £38,000 per year, dropping £5,000 means they might not be able to sustain that.

- Head of Construction

Several interviewees emphasised that the cost-of-living crisis has made pay a more significant consideration than ever, with workers likely to prioritise income over pension or other benefits. In this sense, not only is pay failing to act as an incentive, it is acting a barrier to those who would otherwise be interested in what FE teaching has to offer.

Why would you leave an £80,000 job for £24,000? That's financial suicide. Especially now. - Digital teacher



The significance of the pay differential between FE and industry is exacerbated by the major skills shortages that all three of these sectors are currently facing (as outlined in Section 1.1). As of November 2022, over one fifth (21 per cent) of construction businesses were facing staff shortages – the second highest of any sector (Francis-Devine and Buchanan, 2023). As of May 2023, all Engineering Professional codes were listed as shortage occupations in the UK – as were four of the six codes under Information Technology and Telecommunications Professionals, including programmers and software development professionals (Home Office, 2024). This means that the FE sector is competing with both industry and the rest of the education sector to attract from the limited available pool of eligible workers. With FE teacher pay unable to compete with the pay offered by comparator roles, staff shortages are likely to hit FE harder than industry, where there may be more pay flexibility.

Moreover, skills shortages often motivate companies to work hard to retain their employees, and industry has much greater freedom and resource to negotiate in terms of the lifestyle benefits they can offer, compared to FE. One Head of Construction, for example, reported that industry is now looking to retain the knowledge base of older staff who would previously have had to move out of industry if they wanted to work off-site, while a teacher noted that construction site conditions have improved significantly in recent years, as has support for mental health among workers. At the same time, several Construction interviewees emphasised that attitudes around pay within the construction sector have made it particularly challenging to convince workers from industry to take the pay cut demanded by moving into FE. And, while the offer of a pension in FE may be particularly attractive to some self-employed construction workers (see Section 2.2), for many others it is irrelevant as they have already arranged their own retirement funds through property development and/or they are too close to retirement for a pension to be helpful.

If you're on the tools, all you get out of bed for is money. We don't get out of bed for a laugh. We don't get out of bed because we have a nice warm building, and someone supplies free coffee and tea. We work on building sites in -13 degrees, and we just do it. [...] It's only the money that's the driver. - Head of Construction

Digital industry roles are more likely to offer flexible working arrangements than teaching roles in FE.

In Section 2.1, we outlined how some interviewees referenced the greater work-life balance in FE in comparison to their industry role. This was particularly pertinent for those entering FE from the Construction industry, where more regular working hours and the ability to work locally were seen to be attractive.

Digital interviewees, on the other hand, reported that the flexible working arrangements offered by the digital industry, particularly in terms of working from home since the Covid-19 pandemic, meant that industry could often offer a better work-life balance than is currently possible in FE.¹⁷ Some

¹⁷ ONS data shows that working from home has continued to be prevalent in the workforce since the pandemic (ONS, 2024a)



interviewees suggested that this may offset the smaller pay gap that generally exists between industry and FE teaching in Digital compared to Engineering or Construction.

When you come down to the hardware and software development, the money isn't a million miles away from what we pay, but the flexibility of the jobs... I have friends in IT and there's no way they'd be turning up at quarter to nine in the morning to teach. - Head of Construction, Digital and Engineering

Industry was also generally seen to offer the benefit of greater flexibility in terms of hours worked and flexitime. A small number of interviewees highlighted that, while FE teaching roles generally come with a greater holiday allowance than in industry, there is much less flexibility around when this can be taken, and it tends to be in periods when associated costs are much higher (i.e. prices tend to increase during college/school holidays). For example, one Head of Engineering observed that the option to work from home in industry can outweigh the benefit of additional holidays in FE for some people. Remote working opportunities also reduce the incentive of working locally that FE colleges had offered many workers in the past (see Section 2.1).

The decline of the reputation of the FE sector is due to a combination of the lifestyle changes due to Covid, and inflation. It's too rigid. If you work in education, you won't get holidays in term time, you'll work from 8am until whenever the [college] closes, you can't pop into town to sort your banking out, have a doctor's appointment, dentist appointment or haircut.

Head of Digital

Recruitment is further hampered by the reputation the education sector has gained for high workload and low pay.

Several interviewees felt that the reputation of the education sector for a combination of low pay and high workload and stress has contributed to the growing recruitment challenges. One Digital teacher described education as having a 'stigma' attached to it of being 'over-worked, under-paid [and] not appreciated'. Several interviewees saw the prospect of working with young people to likewise be a deterrent for recruitment. This appeared to be a particular issue in Construction, although it was not clear why this should be the case.

When I got into education over twenty years ago, I was really excited about getting this job, and I competed with tough people to get the job because then it was the kudos. It was the pinnacle of your career: I've been a good bricklayer, I've been a good joiner or plumber and the next step for my career would be teaching because I'm really really good. I just don't feel that kudos is there anymore.

- Head of Construction

One Head of Construction, Digital and Engineering argued that workers moving back into industry from FE and sharing their experiences with their colleagues was a likely contributing factor to this increasingly poor reputation.

A small number of interviewees felt that, even within the education sector, FE is not given the same attention or seen to have the same prestige as schools and universities, and some colleges



do not offer the equivalent holidays – eliminating what was seen to be a key drawcard for other colleges in the sector.

FE as a sector is a bit the unloved child. It's not seen as a viable career path because it doesn't get the attention [that teaching in schools does].
- Digital teacher

A reluctance to retrain on top of a full-time role was likewise seen to be a barrier for recruiting from industry – particularly when they would have to take a pay cut in return. This problem appears to be exacerbated for Construction by what interviewees described as the relatively common profile of workers who did not enjoy school and have limited academic experience or inclination.

I'd love to sit here and say if FE decided to put the salary bands up [to match industry] it would solve the problem [...], but I don't think you would. The job is tough, it's demanding. If you want to come into the sector you have to learn several new skills over and above the fact you'd probably be paid the same. Except you're not, you're paid less. - Head of Construction



5 Role of pay in FE retention challenges

The majority of interviewees identified pay as a key challenge for retention, and many teachers reported that they were not happy with their pay. However, the role of pay in retention is more complex than in recruitment, as it is not so much a direct effect of the differential with industry but the consequence of various, interrelated cycles in which pay interacts with a range of other factors, including recruitment strategies, demographics, workload and pressures, as well as the state of the national economy. As a result, this section will discuss the ways in which pay interacts with other factors to contribute to retention concerns within the FE sector.

I know we've got some apprentices who are on more than members of staff, which isn't good for morale. Head of Construction

Recruitment strategies to address the pay gap can negatively impact retention.

Several interviewees, particularly in Construction, reported that they were starting new recruits at the top of the pay scale, even where they have no teaching qualifications or experience, in an effort to plug vacancies in their department. This was supported by our analysis of FEWDC data, which showed that pay for FE teachers in Construction and Engineering with no experience in an FE teaching role was higher than in other subjects (Section 3.1).

While this approach appears to facilitate recruitment in the short-term, it carries longer-term negative implications for retention as new staff members are subsequently faced with reduced scope for pay progression within the teacher pay scale. As one Engineering teacher noted, this means that a staff member who has been working in FE for a decade could be earning the same salary as someone just starting in the sector.

Several interviewees spoke of existing staff members becoming demoralised by significant variation across salaries for the same role, particularly when this did not reflect levels of experience and/or qualifications. In some cases, this was reported to be the result of market rate supplements being given to some staff but not to others. As a result, several interviewees indicated that market rate supplements remain controversial despite being seen to be effective as a recruitment strategy. One Head of Construction and Engineering explained that any staff members in receipt of this supplement were also given additional responsibilities, in an effort to address any adverse impacts on wider morale. Interviewees also highlighted other limitations of the market rate supplement, such as the additional workload it creates for Heads of Department by requiring justification on a case-by-case basis.

Nonetheless, the negative impact a market rate supplement may have on staff morale must be considered in the context of the challenges departments face seeking to recruit individuals from industry without it, particularly when their lack of teaching qualification would situate their salary at the bottom of the pay scale. This is particularly significant given that the lack of pay standardisation across the sector means that staff members may be lost to another college offering higher rates. Many interviewees reported that pay differentials between colleges created problems for retention



within their department. One Construction teacher reported that there could be as much as a $\pm 10,000$ difference in the salary offered for the same role between colleges within the same area, particularly when some colleges offered market rate supplements while others did not. In the case of the South East specifically, colleges were also having to compete with London salaries for staff willing to commute.

Interviewees emphasised that factors that Heads of Department had influence over, such as work culture, were not always able to compete with another college's higher pay offer. The only major college characteristic that appeared to be able to compete with pay was location, with FE teachers tending to choose the closest college to their home, even when the pay was lower – in part for convenience, but also in response to the cost of the commute. This tends to place particularly remote colleges at a disadvantage when looking to recruit and retain staff.

Limited opportunities for pay progression feed poor retention.

As shown in Section 3.1, the earnings distribution in FE teaching tends to be narrower than in industry. This means that top earners in industry tend to earn more than top earners in FE. Several interviewees identified the limited pay progression opportunities this narrow pay range offers as a key challenge for staff morale, and something that could be addressed to support better retention. For example, two Digital interviewees reported cases of staff members moving into industry for a pay cut, but then quickly progressing beyond their FE salary. A small number of interviewees identified this limited scope for pay progression as being particularly problematic for retaining younger staff members, feeding into an ageing workforce.

I can categorically say [...] that I have had a 10 per cent pay rise over 18 years, and that is including being qualified as a teacher because there was a step up for that. If I had been in industry, it would have been three to five [per cent] for every year. - Engineering teacher

In a small number of cases, interviewees reported that additional responsibilities did not necessarily result in commensurate pay – meaning that there was no incentive or reward for going above and beyond. Where this was reported, it tended to be the result of a failure to implement college policy, rather than a fault with the policy itself.

Many interviewees felt demoralised by the feeling that their pay failed to reflect the demands of their role.

Many interviewees emphasised that it was not so much the pay in isolation that was a problem for retention, but the extent to which it fell short in providing proportional compensation for the demands of the job. At least one interviewee from every college considered workload to be a major contributing factor to poor retention.

Several interviewees reported feeling that workload had increased in recent years, with staff now working evenings, at weekends and during holidays. Moreover, a few interviewees reported that they felt the majority of this workload was purely administrative, taking time away from what their teaching responsibilities, which they saw as the meaningful part of their role. This appeared to be



particularly challenging in Construction, where new recruits from industry were seen to be less likely to have the digital or administrative skills required for this aspect of the role.

The negative impact of workload on FE workforce morale, and consequently retention, was seen to be exacerbated by a lack of overtime pay across the sector, which is significantly out-of-step with the high renumeration for overtime typically seen in the equivalent industries. This point was supported by data from the ASHE, which showed that earnings disparities between FE and industry were larger after accounting for industry overtime earnings (as discussed in Section 3.2). One Engineering teacher observed that, at times, they would work a 70-hour week, and only get paid for their usual working week. A small number of interviewees also reported having to complete teaching and/or additional subject qualifications in their own time. The staff shortages resulting from recruitment and retention challenges were seen to feed into the vicious circle of high workload and low morale.

One of the reasons I would consider walking away is purely based on the fact that you can't recruit and because you can't recruit the workload goes through the roof. - Head of Construction

Several interviewees expressed concerns about the impact of policy-related factors on the job satisfaction of the FE workforce. Accountability measures such as Ofsted were seen to create additional administrative burden for teachers, increase stress, restrict teachers' professional autonomy and shift the focus away from responding to individual students' needs.

We're changing paperwork all the time, we have the pressure of Ofsted and what they're looking into all the time, and I don't think there's that understanding of how intense things are in education and how much change there is. We're always stripped back in terms of funding. Everything that is spoken about is in terms of schools and universities. You don't hear about the FE problem and what that means in terms of the workforce and the challenges.

Head of Construction

The introduction of T-levels raised concerns about additional administrative burden stemming from the need to organise industry placements – particularly given the complexities of health and safety considerations for on-site Construction and Engineering placements. Some teachers also reported finding T-levels less rewarding to teach as it was seen to be less relevant to the kind of learners they typically worked with.

Time spent on student behaviour and pastoral work was seen to exacerbate workloadrelated stress and feed turnover.

Several long-term FE staff members reported feeling that the nature of their role had changed significantly in recent years, becoming much more complex and with a wider range of responsibilities compared to the past – particularly on the pastoral side. Some perceived that there had been an increase in the number of students with Education, Health and Care Plans (EHCPs) entering FE since the pandemic, with no designated specialised staff in place to manage these changes. A small number of interviewees also expressed concerns about the broader culture of the FE management within their institution in terms of the young people's wellbeing not being seen as



the priority. Some interviewees considered challenges with student behaviour management to be a key driver of poor retention – particularly within Construction.

Particularly the last two years – there are so many mental health issues, so much disruption, non-attendance, low-level and high-level behaviour [issues]. It has actually become more of a management of kids. [...] We've seen that build up and up and up over the past decade. But then when Covid hit it was almost like a magnifying glass. It has accelerated a lot. The levels of mental health and anxiety and safeguarding and the stuff that was slowly creeping up has exploded. It has become really difficult. - Head of Construction, Digital and Engineering

The pressures faced by FE teachers are particularly acute for new recruits from industry, driving high rates of turnover after only a short time in the sector.

Some interviewees reported that new starters faced a steep learning curve when entering FE and that this could be demoralising, especially as they may feel they are not receiving the necessary support to reach the expected standard. The situation is likely exacerbated by new starters increasingly not having the desired experience or skills for the role due to recruitment challenges (see Section 2.2), at the same time as existing staff having workloads that make it difficult for them to find the time to provide adequate support.

The first two to three years of a new teacher's life is like serving an apprenticeship again – having to learn all the new things but without having any sort of time off, any remission from it. You're still delivering and teaching and assessing and marking and planning for the same number of lessons as a qualified teacher, but you're learning all of the systems that are in place to support an FE college. I think that's quite overwhelming for a lot of new teachers.

- Engineering teacher

Some interviewees argued that the nature of the role could also come as a 'shock' in part due to common misconceptions around the level of work, responsibility and wraparound support that FE teaching work involves.

Some of [the new recruits] see themselves as popping in to do the classes and then going home. They don't think of the prep, the development, the marking. People think teachers have so much holiday, they don't realise how much of that time is taken up preparing new materials for delivery and how many evenings are sat by the TV marking with a glass of wine. And that's when the disillusionment kicks in.

- Head of Construction

A very small number of interviewees reported proactive efforts within their department to address these challenges in an effort to improve retention of new starters. These efforts included a buddy system and a shadowing role for the new recruit's first year.



Other education roles were seen to offer a more attractive package in terms of pay relative to workload, which may be tempting for dissatisfied FE teachers who wish to remain in education.

As highlighted in Sections 2.3, it is relatively common for FE teachers to move into other education roles. This was seen to be the result of having access to a better pay in relation to workload in these other roles, compared to in FE. University roles, in particular, were seen to offer higher pay for a lower workload - including in terms of behaviour management and pastoral responsibilities.

Other interviewees reported that the large pay differential between FE and other education occupations, particularly secondary school teachers (discussed in Section 3.3), had a negative impact on morale. Similarly, secondary teaching roles were seen to offer higher pay for what interviewees considered to be equivalent workload and levels of responsibility, particularly given the technical knowledge and industry experience required in FE, as well as the extent to which FE staff have increasingly taken on the wrap-around responsibilities of a 'full-fledged teaching role'. Sixth-form colleges, in particular, were seen to offer higher pay for essentially the same role – even within the same campus or college group. This was supported by data from the FEWDC, which showed that median earnings for teaching staff in sixth form colleges in 2021/22 was almost 30 per cent higher than for FE teachers in general FE colleges (DfE, 2023c).

Agency work within FE was likewise seen to offer better pay for less work and greater flexibility, discouraging even experienced FE teachers from taking on permanent roles, or tempting them out often through proactive headhunting. A few interviewees argued that recent developments had only made agency work a more attractive offer. Agency rates have increased in recent years while pay for permanent roles had remained static. At the same time, staff shortages create a demand for agency workers that guarantees regular work while retaining the flexibility of the role. Private and independent training providers were similarly seen to offer more pay with less work and greater flexibility, such as the ability to work from home.

Some FE teachers reported that the cost-of-living crisis had exacerbated concerns around pay.

A small number of teachers expressed concerns that they would not be able to maintain their current lifestyle (or had already had to make changes to it) as a result of inflation, and that this may push them back into industry, when otherwise they would have wished to remain in FE. Others described their financial situation as 'not comfortable'.

A few interviewees mentioned doing additional work on the side to help sustain them financially – with this being particularly common in Construction. One Digital teacher reported that staff members with a family and a mortgage can struggle to pay their bills, even with a second income. Those who did not express concerns about their financial situation emphasised that this was unusual and a result of specific scenarios such as inheritance, low outgoings, a market rate supplement or savings from previous industry roles.



Obviously, you have to be passionate about teaching the learners, that is part of it, but at the end of the day if that doesn't pay your mortgage [...] it's going to lose its appeal, more than it already has. - Construction teacher

While the pay differential between FE teacher and industry salaries appears to be pivotal for FE recruitment, retention seems to be a more nuanced picture where the interplay of pay and workload is a key determinant of staff morale and, consequently, rates of turnover. The fact that both conditions and pay are seen to be better in other education roles exacerbates the demoralising effect.

.



6 Conclusions and recommendations

Overall, our research highlighted many of the positive aspects associated with teaching in FE colleges. Teachers and Heads of Department that we interviewed reflected on how teaching is inherently fulfilling. Some also mentioned a number of benefits that they viewed as attractive – primarily the substantial holiday allowance and pension, as well as the opportunity to work more locally and maintain a better work-life balance (particularly compared to the irregular hours of the Construction industry).

However, both our interviewees and the secondary data confirmed that recruiting and retaining sufficient numbers of high-quality FE teachers with the appropriate experience in Construction, Engineering and Digital is a significant challenge. Our findings showed that there are often numerous barriers standing in the way of people being willing and/or able to enter and remain in an FE teaching role. We outline these factors and how they interact in Figure 12. The numbers below correspond to the location of each factor in Figure 12.



The combination of skills shortages within Construction, Engineering and Digital and the pay differential with both industry and other education roles places FE at a disadvantage for both recruitment and retention.

Our interviewees reported perceiving earnings in FE teaching to be lower than what they would generally receive in industry. This perception was supported by the secondary data, which showed that median earnings for FE teachers tend to be lower than median earnings in industry.

We estimated that, in 2021, median earnings for full-time Engineering and Digital FE teachers were about 11 per cent lower than median earnings in relevant industry occupations, while median earnings for Construction FE teachers were about three per cent lower than in comparator occupations in industry.

Limitations to the data sources available to researchers meant that we were unable to consider self-employment earnings in our comparator occupations in industry. Data suggests that earnings can often be higher in self-employment than in employment in the Construction trades (Hudson Contract, 2023; ONS, 2024b), which could have led to an underestimation of the earnings gap for Construction teachers.

The size of the earnings gap depended on numerous factors such as an FE teacher's subject, region, level of experience and whether they would be self-employed in industry. However, the disparities were large overall and have grown significantly in the last decade.

Our research also suggested that, in 2021, FE teachers tended to earn 23 per cent less than those who work elsewhere in the education sector, similar to existing estimates of the gap in earnings relative to school teachers (Sibieta and Tahir, 2023). This was based on occupations that our interviewees reported FE teachers would commonly move into after leaving FE teaching (e.g. specialised technical training, HE and secondary schools).

Interviewees emphasised that the cost-of-living crisis has increased the significance of this pay gap as individuals are more reticent to take perceived financial risks.

.



2

The financial responsibilities of younger workers mean they are generally less able to take the pay cut to move from industry into FE, driving an ageing workforce.

Interviewees reported that widening industry earnings disparities have made it more challenging to recruit new FE teachers from industry, particularly for potential recruits not already nearing the end of their careers. This contributes to an increasingly ageing workforce and worsening retention due to higher retirement rates.



FE salary bands are narrow, limiting opportunities for pay progression – particularly where unqualified teachers are recruited straight from industry at the top of the band to reduce the pay gap.

Interviewees reported that colleges often mitigated against low pay by recruiting teachers from industry at the top of the FE teacher pay scale, thereby limiting future pay progression. This was supported by the secondary data, which suggested that Construction and Engineering teachers with no prior experience in an FE teaching role tended to earn more than inexperienced teachers in other subjects, but also tended to hit an 'earnings ceiling' more quickly.

Placing new recruits at the top of the pay scale, alongside successive below-inflation pay rises for FE teachers over the last decade, has translated into lower pay progression in FE teaching than in industry. Our analysis showed that the earnings disparity between FE teaching and relevant occupations in industry was significantly larger when comparing top earners (i.e. those at the upper quartile of earnings) in FE teaching with top earners in industry. While it may be unrealistic for FE colleges to match the level of pay for top earners in industry, interviewees noted that the relative lack of progression opportunities in FE colleges compared to industry created challenges for retention, particularly for more experienced teaching staff.



Offering higher pay to support recruitment feeds poor retention by creating pay inequalities that lower staff morale.

Recruiting new staff from industry at the top of the FE teacher pay scale also affects the morale of existing staff. Interviewees reported that new recruits would often be paid more than experienced staff for the same role, negatively affecting the job satisfaction of their colleagues.



FE teachers consider their workload to be excessive and inappropriately centred on unfulfilling administrative work.

Interviewees reported that teaching staff have too many, and constantly changing, administrative responsibilities, contributing to an unmanageable, stressful and unfulfilling workload. This was often perceived to be a surprise for new recruits coming into teaching from industry. Several interviewees also emphasised that it is the relationship between workload and pay that is problematic – that is, that they are not adequately compensated for their level of responsibility and



amount of work that they do. This feeds into poor retention, as well as a poor reputation of the role, exacerbating challenges around recruitment.



The pressures placed on new recruits with inadequate support drives high turnover in the initial period after entering the FE sector.

Some interviewees noted that, due to existing staff shortages, new recruits were often not provided with the level of support they needed to settle into their new role in FE. Data shows that FE teachers are most likely to leave teaching in the first few years of their career (DfE, 2021), which this lack of support could be contributing to.



Student behaviour and mental health can be a challenge for retaining new FE teachers, and this has been exacerbated by the pandemic.

Some interviewees reported that students' behaviour and mental health have deteriorated since the pandemic, which has added to the existing workload pressures for staff. This challenge then feeds into broader job dissatisfaction – particularly for those who felt they did not have the adequate support or tools to address the challenge.

Recommendations

Overall, our findings from this research show that the teacher supply challenge in FE is not dissimilar to that facing schools. However, the challenges in FE have been exacerbated by real-terms funding cuts and a historical lack of policy focus on the FE workforce. Our research therefore points towards several recommendations that could help address issues contributing to staff shortages.

Recommendation 1: We recommend that Government continue to increase funding to the FE sector to help colleges, at a minimum, match FE teacher pay with that of school teachers.

Our analysis shows that FE teacher pay has grown increasingly uncompetitive compared to both industry and teachers in other educational settings, which our interviewees reflected felt incommensurate with the level of workload and responsibility expected from them.

It is unlikely to be realistic or practical for FE colleges to match teacher pay with industry, due to the wide variety of jobs and significant variation in pay across sectors, working patterns and regions. However, our analysis shows that occupations in industry are not the only 'outside option' available to FE teachers looking to earn more outside of the profession. Many FE teachers leave their role to move into HE lecturer, specialised vocational instructor or state sector secondary teacher roles, where they can also often earn more.

Matching FE teacher pay with pay for teachers working in secondary schools, a role which interviewees perceived to involve a similar workload and level of responsibility, would therefore be a good starting point. Our analysis suggests that this would be an important contributor to



addressing both the recruitment and retention challenge. However, this would require an increase in funding to the sector from Government to be affordable for colleges.

Recommendation 2: Colleges should consider how they can help recruit and retain more teaching staff from industry, by improving onboarding procedures for new staff and by better promoting the positive lifestyle benefits of the role to potential recruits. Colleges also have a role to play in helping to recruit and retain sufficient teaching staff. Our interviewees emphasised that teaching in FE brings many positive beyond when compared to industry, such as the satisfaction teachers receive from working with young people and, in comparison with some industries, better pension benefits, holidays and the ability to work locally.

These benefits can, to some degree, compensate for the pay cut that potential recruits may have to face if they leave industry for FE teaching. Therefore, colleges facing constraints on the salaries they are able to offer new recruits should consider how they can maximise use of the positive lifestyle benefits that the role can offer to aid in their recruitment of new teaching staff.

On the other hand, our interviewees also reflected varied practice in how colleges' recruitment procedures support new teaching staff, perceiving insufficient support as linked to high turnover for new recruits. Colleges should therefore consider if, and how, they can reform their recruitment and onboarding procedures to provide better support to new staff.

Recommendation 3: We recommend that Government devise a long-term evidence-based strategy and concrete resources to help reduce FE teacher workload, similar to what exists for schools. This strategy should be informed by further research on how improving working conditions can help support FE teacher supply, including by collecting qualitative and quantitative data on teacher workload.

Our research suggested that challenging working conditions (high workload, insufficient support for new staff members, student behaviour challenges, etc.), which can feel incommensurate with pay in the role, is a crucial contributor to poor retention.

The situation in FE is comparable to the state primary and secondary education sector, insofar as the challenge around working conditions has grown significantly worse post-pandemic. However, in contrast to the state primary and secondary education sector, there is an overall paucity of research on how working conditions impact FE teacher supply, as well as a lack of government guidance or support around how to address it. Indeed, while the Government now provides rich annual data on teacher workload for state-sector primary and secondary teachers (based on the Working Lives of Teachers and Leaders survey), there is no equivalent source of either quantitative or qualitative data on workload for FE teachers.

Understanding these challenges within the FE context is crucial, in order to take account of the additional complexities around industry-specific recruitment practices and the impact of the pandemic on the FE sector.

Collecting data on FE teacher workload should be part of the wider strategic focus on how tackling high workload in FE can help with recruitment and retention of staff. This should match the emphasis on data collection and support for primary and secondary teachers.



Recommendation 4: The long-awaited FE Workforce Data Collection is a welcome new source of data on the FE teaching workforce. We recommend that Government continue to support improvements to future waves of data.

While quantitative data to inform teacher supply policy has been well-established for primary and secondary education for over a decade, it has only recently become available for the FE teaching workforce. The long-awaited FE Workforce Data Collection (FEWDC) is a welcome new source of data on the FE teaching workforce, but there are still opportunities for further enhancements to ensure its longstanding value and ability to track trends over time.

For instance, achieving higher response rates would help improve the representativeness of the data, especially for vacancies. In addition, greater consistency and coverage in how roles, years of experience and other characteristics are coded in the data would help provide even more valuable information about how pay varies across the workforce.

Finally, the way in which staff members are identified in the data should be further developed to enable tracking of the same staff member over time, as well as the identification of staff members who work at multiple colleges. This will be essential for understanding the patterns of how staff work across different institutions and, once additional waves of data are available, for analysing retention rates. Improved staff identifiers are crucial to ensure the data has the potential to offer insights similar to those available for school teachers.



Figure 12. Factors influencing FE staff shortages





References

Adams, L. *et al.* (2023) *Working lives of teachers and leaders – Wave 1*. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/ 1148571/Working_lives_of_teachers_and_leaders_-_wave_1_-_core_report.pdf (Accessed: 6 September 2023).

Association of Colleges (2022) *College staffing challenges in 2022*. Available at: https://d4hfzltwt4wv7.cloudfront.net/uploads/files/Report-AoC-college-staffing-challenges-February-2022-FINAL-002.docx (Accessed: 31 July 2023).

Association of Colleges (2023a) *AoC pay recommendation 2023/24*, *Association of Colleges*. Available at: https://www.aoc.co.uk/news-campaigns-parliament/aoc-newsroom/aoc-pay-recommendation-2023-24 (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Association of Colleges (2023b) 'Colleges respond to labour market need', *FE News*, 25 October. Available at: https://www.fenews.co.uk/skills/colleges-respond-to-labour-market-need/ (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Association of Colleges (2023c) *List of colleges in the UK*, *Association of Colleges*. Available at: https://www.aoc.co.uk/about/list-of-colleges-in-the-uk (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Association of Colleges (2023d) *Opportunity England: How colleges can transform life chances, overcome inequalities and boost economic growth*. Available at: https://d4hfzltwt4wv7.cloudfront.net/uploads/files/AoC20Opportunity20England202023.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Association of Colleges (2024a) *100% opportunity: the case for a tertiary education system*. Available at: https://d4hfzltwt4wv7.cloudfront.net/uploads/files/Opportunity-England-Tertiary-Education-System-Overview.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Association of Colleges (2024b) *Fair pay must be addressed to deliver on English and maths, warns AoC, Association of Colleges*. Available at: https://www.aoc.co.uk/news-campaigns-parliament/aoc-newsroom/governments-english-and-maths-announcement-puts-further-pressure-on-colleges-warns-aoc (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Association of Colleges (2024c) *Opportunity England workforce*. Available at: https://d4hfzltwt4wv7.cloudfront.net/uploads/files/Opportunity-England-Workforce.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

DfE (2021) *Further education college workforce analysis*. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/ 950958/FE_college_workforce_analysis.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

DfE (2022) *Further education and skills: Academic year 2022/23*. Available at: https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/further-education-and-skills (Accessed: 21 August 2024).



DfE (2023a) *A world-class education system: The Advanced British Standard*. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/a-world-class-education-system-the-advanced-british-standard (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

DfE (2023b) *FE ITE bursaries funding manual: 2023 to 2024*, *GOV.UK*. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/fe-funding-initial-teacher-education-ite-bursaries-2023-to-2024/fe-ite-bursaries-funding-manual-2023-to-2024 (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

DfE (2023c) *Further education workforce: academic year 2021/22*. Available at: https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/further-education-workforce/2021-22 (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

DfE (2024a) *Funding guidance for young people 2024 to 2025 rates and formula, GOV.UK.* Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/funding-rates-and-formula/funding-guidance-for-young-people-2024-to-2025-rates-and-formula (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

DfE (2024b) *Levelling up premium payments for FE teachers*, *GOV.UK*. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/levelling-up-premium-payments-for-fe-teachers (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

DfE (2024c) *School workforce in England: Reporting year 2022*. Available at: https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/school-workforce-in-england (Accessed: 31 July 2023).

Dolton, P. and van der Klaauw, W. (1999) 'The turnover of teachers: A competing risks explanation', *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 81(3), pp. 543–550. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1162/003465399558292.

Drayton, E. *et al.* (2023) *Annual report on education spending in England: 2023.* IFS Report R 290. Available at: https://ifs.org.uk/sites/default/files/2023-12/IFS-Annual-report-on-education-spending-in-England-2023-new.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Edge Foundation (2023) *Skills shortages in the UK economy*. Available at: https://www.edge.co.uk/documents/343/DD0922_-_Skills_shortages_bulletin_summary_2023_FINAL.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Education and Skills Funding Agency (2023) *16 to 19 funding: information for 2023 to 2024*, *GOV.UK*. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/16-to-19-funding-information-for-2023-to-2024 (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Francis-Devine, B. and Buchanan, I. (2023) *Skills and labour shortages*. House of Commons. Available at: https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CDP-2023-0001/CDP-2023-0001.pdf (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Hansen, M.L. *et al.* (2004) *Relative pay and teacher retention: an empirical analysis in a large urban district*. Available at: https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED485516.pdf (Accessed: 9 March 2023).

59



Home Office (2024) *Skilled Worker visa: immigration salary list, GOV.UK.* Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/skilled-worker-visa-shortage-occupations/skilled-worker-visa-shortage-occupations (Accessed: 22 August 2024).

Hudson Contract (2023) *Freelance Builder pay trends: August 2023, Hudson Contract.* Available at: https://www.hudsoncontract.co.uk/industry-insight/news/freelance-builder-pay-trends-august-2023 (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Lake, B. *et al.* (2018) *Identifying further education teacher comparator*. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/ 848233/Identifying_further_education_teacher_comparators.pdf (Accessed: 31 July 2023).

Lisauskaite, E. *et al.* (2021) *Going Further: Further education, disadvantage and social mobility.* Available at: https://www.suttontrust.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Going-Further.pdf (Accessed: 31 July 2023).

Lynch, S. *et al.* (2016) *Engaging teachers: NFER analysis of teacher retention*. Available at: https://www.nfer.ac.uk/media/52vm1q5k/lfsb01.pdf (Accessed: 13 March 2024).

McLean, D., Tang, S. and Worth, J. (2023) *The impact of training bursaries on teacher recruitment and retention: an evaluation of impact and value for money*. Available at: https://www.nfer.ac.uk/media/bycg5uzk/the_impact_of_training_bursaries_on_teacher_recruitment _and_retention.pdf (Accessed: 6 December 2023).

McLean, D., Worth, J. and Smith, A. (2024) *Teacher Labour Market in England Annual Report 2024*. Slough: NFER. Available at: https://www.nfer.ac.uk/publications/teacher-labour-market-in-england-annual-report-2024/ (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

ONS (2023a) *Statistical bulletin: Average weekly earnings in Great Britain: September 2023.* Available at:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/employmentandemployeetypes /bulletins/averageweeklyearningsingreatbritain/september2023#cite-this-statistical-bulletin (Accessed: 22 August 2024).

ONS (2023b) *Statistical bulletin: Employee earnings in the UK: 2023.* Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/earningsandworkinghours/bulle tins/annualsurveyofhoursandearnings/2023 (Accessed: 2 August 2024).

ONS (2024a) 'Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings'. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/surveys/informationforbusinesses/businesssurveys/annualsurveyofhoursan dearningsashe (Accessed: 12 September 2024).

ONS (2024b) *Public opinions and social trends, Great Britain: working arrangements.* Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/wellbeing/datasets/publicopinionsandsocia ltrendsgreatbritainworkingarrangements (Accessed: 12 August 2024).

ONS (2024c) *Statistical bulletin: Average weekly earnings in Great Britain*. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/employmentandemployeetypes /bulletins/averageweeklyearningsingreatbritain/july2024 (Accessed: 2 August 2024).



Patel, A. (2023) 'DfE takes control of FE teacher training scheme mid-round', *FE Week*, 29 September. Available at: https://feweek.co.uk/dfe-takes-control-of-fe-teacher-training-scheme-midround/#:~:text=The%20Department%20for%20Education%20has,numbers%2C%20FE%20Week %20can%20reveal. (Accessed: 21 August 2024).

Patel, A. (2024) 'Labour snubs colleges in public sector pay awards', 29 July. Available at: https://feweek.co.uk/labour-snubs-colleges-in-public-sector-pay-award/ (Accessed: 2 August 2024).

Sibieta, L. and Tahir, I. (2023) *What has happened to college teacher pay in England?* The IFS. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1920/re.ifs.2023.0254.

Thornton, A. *et al.* (2020) *College Staff Survey 2019 follow-up*. Kantar Public. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/ 1027275/CSS_follow_up_survey_Sep_2020.pdf (Accessed: 22 August 2024).

UK Parliament (2023) *MPs to debate Government spending at forthcoming Main Estimates Day debate*. Available at: https://committees.parliament.uk/committee/202/backbench-business-committee/news/196026/mps-to-debate-government-spending-at-forthcoming-main-estimates-day-debate/ (Accessed: 31 July 2023).

University and College Union (2022) *Workload survey 2021: data report.* Available at: https://www.ucu.org.uk/media/12905/WorkloadReportJune22/pdf/WorkloadReportJune22.pdf (Accessed: 22 August 2024).

Winterbotham, M. *et al.* (2020) *Employer Skills Survey 2019*. Department for Education. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/ 925744/Employer_Skills_Survey_2019_research_report.pdf (Accessed: 22 August 2024).



Evidence for excellence in education

Public

© National Foundation for Educational Research 2024

All rights reserved. No part of this document may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, or otherwise, without prior written permission of NFER.

The Mere, Upton Park, Slough, Berks SL1 2DQ T: +44 (0)1753 574123 • F: +44 (0)1753 691632 • enquiries@nfer.ac.uk

www.nfer.ac.uk

NFER ref. FETW

ISBN. 978-1-916567-17-7

